An experimental exploration of automatic processes in visual perception





NELE PÕLDVER

An experimental exploration of automatic processes in visual perception



Institute of Psychology, University of Tartu, Estonia.

This dissertation is accepted for the commencement of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (in Psychology) on January 15, 2018 by the Council of the Institute of Psychology, University of Tartu.

Supervisors: Kairi Kreegipuu, *PhD*

University of Tartu, Estonia

Jüri Allik, *PhD*

University of Tartu, Estonia

Risto Näätänen, PhD

University of Tartu, Estonia

Opponent: Prof. Dr. Erich Schröger

Institute of Psychology University of Leipzig

Commencement: March 16, 2018 in Näituse 2, Tartu.

Publication of this thesis is granted by the Institute of Psychology, University of Tartu, Estonia.

ISSN 1024-3291 ISBN 978-9949-77-677-1 (print) ISBN 978-9949-77-678-8 (pdf)

Copyright: Nele Põldver, 2018

University of Tartu Press www.tyk.ee

CONTENTS

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	6
INTRODUCTION Overview of the visual system Automaticity in visual perception	7 7 9
DETECTION OF MOTION	14 15
estimation of velocity in the presence of background motion Detecting motion direction changes without the need for focal attention	16 17
Study II: Unattended and attended visual change detection of motion as indexed by event-related potentials and its behavioral correlates	20
Processing motion information relative to other tasks	22
PROCESSING EMOTIONAL EXPRESSIONS	26 29
VISUAL MISMATCH NEGATIVITY- AN AUTOMATIC CHANGE- DETECTION MECHANISM	32
CONCLUSIONS	39
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	41
REFERENCES	43
EESTIKEELNE KOKKUVÕTE (Summary in Estonian)	55
PUBLICATIONS	61
CURRICULUM VITAE	148
ELULOOKIRJELDUS (CV in Estonian)	150

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This dissertation is based on the following original publications, further referred to as Studies by respective Roman numerals:

- I Kuldkepp, N., Kreegipuu, K., Raidvee, A., & Allik, J. (2011). Reaction time to motion onset and magnitude estimation of velocity in the presence of background motion. *Vision Research*, *51*, 1254–1261.
- II Kuldkepp, N., Kreegipuu, K., Raidvee, A., Näätänen, R., & Allik, J. (2013). Unattended and attended visual change detection of motion as indexed by event-related potentials and its behavioral correlates. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7:476.
- III Murd, C., Kreegipuu, K., Kuldkepp, N., Raidvee, A., Tamm, M., & Allik, J. (2014). Visual evoked potentials to change in coloration of a moving bar. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*. 8:19.
- **IV** Kreegipuu, K., **Kuldkepp, N.**, Sibolt, O., Toom, M., Allik, J., & Näätänen, R. (2013). vMMN for schematic faces: automatic detection of change in emotional expression. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7:714.
- V Kremláček, J., Kreegipuu, K., Tales, A., Astikainen, P., **Põldver, N.**, Näätänen, R., & Stephanics, G. (2016). Visual Mismatch Negativity (vMMN): A review and meta-analysis of studies in psychiatric and neurological disorders. *Cortex*, 80, 76–112.

The author of the present dissertation contributed to these publications as follows:

In **Studies I** and **II**, the author participated in formulating the research questions and preparing the experimental paradigms, collected and analysed the data, interpreted the results, and wrote the manuscripts as the first author.

In **Study III**, the author collected the data and participated in interpreting the results and writing the manuscript.

In **Study IV**, the author participated in formulating the research questions, preparing the experimental paradigm, collecting and interpreting the data, and writing the manuscript.

In **Study V**, the author participated in initiating the idea of the manuscript, cowrote two chapters of the review and participated in correcting and reviewing the manuscript.

INTRODUCTION

The main function of the visual system is to represent various dimensions of the surrounding environment that are relevant for the organism orienting in this environment. As the needs and behaviour of organisms evolved and became more sophisticated, new dimensions were added to the increasingly complex representation of the environment in the visual system. As an example, although some ancestors of vertebrates had colour vision – different opsin molecules with different absorbance peaks, meaning they had the ability to differentiate between colours – this capacity became widespread only among mammals and primates (Gehring, 2014). Thus, some visual dimensions appeared earlier and some others on later stages of evolution. It is intuitively obvious, for instance, that it was more urgent to recognize the movement of something without identifying its exact shape or colour. The architecture and functions of the visual system support the idea that some perceptual processes are executed more automatically than others are.

The research presented and discussed in this thesis is an experimental exploration of processes in visual perception, which all display a considerable amount of automaticity. These processes are targeted from different angles using different experimental paradigms and stimuli, and by measuring both behavioural and brain responses. I will first give a short overview of the structure and functions of the visual system and introduce the concept of automaticity. Then I will continue with the topic of motion detection, which is regarded one of the most basic processes shaped by evolution. In the first two empirical studies, I will investigate the effects of the surrounding environment on the detection of motion, as well as show that our visual system is built to automatically process motion information that is outside of our attentional focus. After that, I will proceed with the study on how sudden changes in coloration of a moving object are detected, and address the question of what happens when multiple stimulus qualities are present and varied, especially when both of those are rather salient. Next, I present evidence indicating that we probably have a module for detecting facial expressions quickly and automatically. The roof of this module is based on the visual mismatch negativity (vMMN) and presented evidence allows to assert that vMMN exists and can be used for studying automatic visual processes. Finally, I discuss the cases when the brains' capability of processing the changes in visual input automatically is altered or intact, and show the practical value of vMMN

Overview of the visual system

It was noticed relatively early that different visual attributes are analysed by different parts of the brain. An astonishing progress in our understanding of the architecture of the visual system (starting with studying the receptive fields of

cortical cells in the middle of the 20th century) identified several streams of information, which may be responsible for different perceptual capacities (Hubel & Wiesel, 2005). Anatomical and physiological studies indicated that there are separate systems for the analysis of colour, stereopsis, movement, and orientation in the visual cortex (Livingstone & Hubel, 1987, 1988). This specialization begins already on lower levels of the visual system, starting from the input layer of the eye's retina with different types of photoreceptors (rods and cones, the latter divided into three categories according to their wavelength selectivity). The retinal output layer includes anatomically different parasol (M), midget (P) and bistratified (K) ganglion cells, which project to different cellular layers in the lateral geniculate nucleus (LGN). The M cells project to the magnocellular layers (layers 1–2), the P cells to the parvocellular layers (3–6), the K cells to the interlaminar layers of the LGN¹ (Kaplan, 2014). The magnocellular pathway is selective for motion and depth information. It is believed to have developed earlier, and known to operate faster than the parvocellular pathway. The parvocellular pathway is selective to colour (especially red-green comparison) and form information. The koniocellular pathway is thought to take part in colour processing in mostly the blue-yellow comparison dimension. At lower levels, in the retina and in the LGN, cells in these subdivisions differ in their colour selectivity, contrast sensitivity, temporal perception, and acuity (Livingstone & Hubel, 1988; Kaplan, 2014). The projections of the magno- and parvocellular (but also koniocellular) pathways (from the LGN to primary visual cortex, V1) function as the initial inputs to different information processing streams in the visual cortex. Within those streams, there are feedforward, horizontal, and feedback connections (see also p. 33 for a note on terminology) (Lamme & Roelfsema, 2000).

Clinical observations as well as animal studies have suggested that it might be relevant to distinguish between two large cortical information processing systems providing "vision for action" (the dorsal stream) and "vision for perception" (the ventral stream) (Goodale & Milner, 1992; Milner & Goodale, 2008; Goodale, 2011; Whitwell, Milner, & Goodale, 2014)². The dorsal stream receives mostly magnocellular input – cells from the magnocellular layers of the LGN terminate in V1 layers $4C\alpha$ and 4B, and project to the posterior parietal cortex

_

While magno- and parvocellular pathways are excessively studied, less is known about the third, koniocellular, pathway, which retinal source supposedly consists of small bistratified ganglion cells (color sensitive blue-ON/yellow-OFF cells) projecting to the interlaminar layers (or the K layers, sometimes also referred to as the S layers) of the LGN (Kaplan, 2014).

² The anatomical dorsal and ventral streams have been classically termed as "Where" (processing spatial information) and "What" (processing object information) streams, respectively (Ungerleider & Mishkin, 1982). Goodale and Milner added the goal-relevancy aspect to the dichotomy, redefining the dorsal stream as a "How" system responsible for ecocentrically guided action (e.g. grasping something), while the "What" system (ventral stream) is responsible for object representations.

through visual cortex areas V2, V3 and V5 (also known as MT, middle temporal area). The ventral stream receives input from predominantly parvocellular (LGN projections to layer 4C β in V1), as well as magno- and koniocellular (LGN projections terminating in the upper layers of V1) pathways, and projects to inferior temporal cortex through V2 and V4 areas (Livingstone & Hubel, 1987, 1988; Goodale, 2011; Kaplan, 2014).

Dorsal and ventral streams have been found to support different computations involved in vision. For example, it was observed that if a brain ablation made an organism unable to identify shapes and patterns visually, these organisms nevertheless showed a considerable ability to localize objects in space by means of vision (Schneider, 1969). It was also noticed that some human patients with lesions to their primary visual cortex demonstrated residual visual capacity – termed blindsight –, but without acknowledged perceptual awareness (Sanders, Warrington, Marshall, & Weiskrantz, 1974; Kentridge, Heywood, & Weiskrantz, 1999; Stoerig & Cowey, 1997; Weiskrantz, 1990). This indicates that some visual processing occurs outside of or can bypass primary visual cortex (see also recent proof on that: Mundinano, Chen, de Souza, Sarossy, Joanisse, Goodale, & Bourne, 2017)³, and it can function autonomously without the necessary involvement of consciousness or attentional control. One obvious generalization from these observations is that awareness and control is not a requirement for all visual mechanisms. There may be low-level mechanisms that require no attention and control for their execution.

Automaticity in visual perception

The observations about the architecture and functions of the visual system indicate that the visual representation is created by multiple visual mechanisms, which differ considerably from one another by their principal characteristics. One of these defining characteristics is the level of *automaticity* of the process. Automaticity refers to the ability to do things without occupying one's mind or keeping attention with operations required for the execution of a process. Although automaticity may develop in the result of practice, repetitions, and training, there are processes that can be executed automatically without any deliberate learning or practice.

In a series of papers, Richard Shiffrin and Walter Schneider advanced a two-process theory of human information processing (Schneider & Shiffrin, 1977;

_

³ It has been shown that there are different routes bypassing the V1 in the visual system. In the main one, related to action (grasping, reaching) and visual attention, signal is transformed from the retina to superior colliculus in the midbrain, where information is sent to parietal cortex via the pulvinar (in the thalamus) and MT. There are also direct projections from the retina to the pulvinar, as well as direct projections from the LGN to MT (Goodale, 2011; Shipp, 2004). The retina-pulvinar-MT route has recently been shown by Mundinano and colleagues (2017) in a case study of a patient with bilateral V1 damage at 9 days of age.

Shiffrin & Schneider, 1977). First, automatic processing refers to activation of a learned sequence of elements in long-term memory that is initiated by appropriate inputs and then proceeds automatically. Automatic processing occurs quickly, without subject's control, with little or no capacity limitations of the system, without requiring focal attention, is unaffected by task load, and once (perceptually) learned, is difficult to alter or stop. Second, controlled processing is a temporary activation of a sequence of elements that can also be set up easily but demands attention, is usually serial in nature, therefore capacity-limited, and is controlled by the subject (Birnboim, 2003; Schneider & Shiffrin, 1977; Shiffrin & Schneider, 1977, 1984). The distinction between automatic and controlled processing, although supported by many, has not been convincing to everyone, and is debated over outside the field of perception psychology as well (e.g. Moors, 2016).

Many researchers have proposed largely overlapping lists of characteristics of automatic processes. Bargh (1994) names the characteristics that usually accompany automatic mental processes or behaviour the four horsemen of automaticity – (un)awareness, (un)intentionality, efficiency and (un)controllability.

1. (Un)awareness: A person may be unaware of the mental processes that are occurring. One of the best indicators of awareness is selective attention defined as a tendency of visual processing to be confined largely to stimuli that are relevant to behaviour (Knudsen, 2007; Moore & Zirnsak, 2017). Equally informative are the situations where selective attention is not operational. A good example is a spontaneous brain response to change detection, which was discovered by Risto Näätänen and termed the mismatch negativity or MMN (Näätänen, Gaillard, & Mäntysalo, 1978). MMN, first studied in auditory modality, is traditionally elicited by a discriminable physical change (called a deviant stimulus) in a train of frequently presented homogeneous stimuli (called standard stimuli), and computable from the brain's electrophysiological activity as a difference between the ERP (event related potential) responses to deviants and standards. (See the more thorough overview of the MMN on pp. 18–19) One of the most central characteristics of the MMN is its independence from awareness. MMN is best elicited when the subject is not attending to the MMNgenerating stimuli, but is engaged in an auxiliary task (in auditory MMN experiments often reading a book or watching a silent movie) that consumes most of the attention (Duncan, Barry, Connolly, Fischer, Michie, Näätänen et al., 2009; Näätänen, Paavilainen, Rinne, & Alho, 2007). There are convincing results that MMN is elicited in the brains of very young children who have not yet developed skills to control and regulate their psychological functions (e.g. Cheour, Alho, Čeponiené, Reinikainen, Sainio, Pohjavuori, et al., 1998; Cheour, Martynova, Näätänen, Erkkola, Sillanpää, Kero, et al., 2002; for a review see Cheour, Leppänen, & Kraus, 2000). Independence of awareness is also evident in research showing that the magnitude of the MMN is practically the same whether an individual is awake or sleeping, as

have been shown on adults (Nashida, Yabe, Sato, Hiruma, Sutoh, Shinozaki, & Kaneko, 2000; Sculthorpe, Ouellet, & Campbell, 2009) as well as infants (Cheour-Luhtanen, Alho, Kujala, Sainio, Reinikainen, Renlund, et al., 1995; Stefanics, Háden, Huotilainen, Balázs, Sziller, Beke, et al., 2007). More strikingly, MMN to change detection has been recorded in foetuses pre-birth (Huotilainen, Kujala, Hotakainen, Parkkonen, Taulu, Simola, et al., 2005). MMN is also elicited in clinical patients with reduced or lacking awareness as a predictor of recovery – comatose patients and patients in persistent vegetative state (for a review see Näätänen, Kujala, Kreegipuu, Carlson, Escera, Baldeweg, & Ponton, 2011). These examples of intact change detection processes illustrate that one of the most central characteristic of automaticity is the lack of or reduced awareness.

- 2. (Un)intentionality: A person may not be involved with the initiation of a mental process. A typical means to manipulation is the instruction given in experiments. For example, when the instruction is to perform a certain task (e.g. detecting a stimulus), the researchers often assume the participants ignore some other information simultaneously presented to them. If the participants are unable to ignore it, this may indicate that the process of registering information is automatic and executed even without intention. Vision researchers are familiar with situations in which participants are not able to carry out relatively simple tasks although they were instructed to do so. For instance, this applies in case of various visual illusions. As an illustrative example, Morgan, Hole and Glennerster (1990) presented a modification of the classical Müller-Lyer illusion (the line appearing to be longer if the end points have outgoing arrowheads attached to them, and shorter if the arrowheads are ingoing). Instead of presenting the lines, only the end points of the lines were marked as dots, each surrounded by a cluster of dots in other colour. In the Müller-Lyer illusion spirit, although the target dots were in exact same positions in both cases, in one case the clusters were tilted towards the outer frame of the screen; in the second case, the clusters were tilted towards the centre of the screen. The subjects had to report the distance between the black dots. A target dot seemed to be displaced towards the centre of a surrounding cluster of dots, even though it was clearly discriminable from other members of the cluster by their colour, resulting in subjects estimating the distance between the dots to be shorter, when the clusters were closer to the centre of the screen. The authors argue that this is a demonstration of constraints upon visual processing, which arise when subjects are instructed to carry out a task to which the visual system is not adapted. (Morgan et al., 1990). This was obviously not an intention of the subjects to report the position of the centre of a cloud of dots.
- 3. **Efficiency or cognitive load**: Automatic mental processes tend to have low cognitive load, not requiring very demanding mental resources. It is well documented that encoding and representing information in short-term memory is capacity limited: only a certain amount of information can be stored (Miller,

1956; Cowan, 2010, 2015). Automatic processes are supposed to have no such limitations and they can easily go beyond limited capacity. A good example is the visual pop-out phenomenon, which refers to the situation in which a unique visual target can be detected rapidly and effortlessly among a set of homogeneous distractors (Treisman & Paterson, 1984; Wolfe, 1994). One criterion demonstrating efficiency is the time needed for the execution of a task. Unmistakably, mental processes, which require shorter time for their execution, are better candidates for automatic processes than those whose implementation is more time consuming (Kahneman, 2011). There is considerable amount of evidence suggesting that early visual processing is executed with the help of relatively simple and autonomous mechanisms (Julesz & Schumer, 1981), even if those perceptual phenomena are divided into different processing stages that follow each other. For example, many motion perception phenomena such as induced or rotary motion (Proffitt, Cutting, & Stier, 1979; Wallach & O'Leary, 1985) to say nothing of biological motion (Cutting, Proffitt, & Kozlowski, 1978; Johansson, 1973; Blake & Shiffrar, 2007) seem to require several stages of computation. Gunnar Johansson proposed that first, a vector of the common motion is extracted, and then all particular motions are computed relative to that (Johansson, 1973, 1978). This means that the computation of one local motion vector is put into the context of other motion vectors, which is necessary for the determination of absolute motion. Although there seems to be at least two simultaneous processes – one for common motion and one for relative motion – the minimization of relative motion dominates perception for most stimuli (Cutting & Proffitt, 1982). Even though motion perception goes through several stages of processing, requires several computations and comparison of the results of these computations, it is believed to be largely automatic not requiring excessive cognitive load (this is what already Johansson, 1973, stated for biological motion).

4. **(Un)controllability**: A person may not have the ability to stop or alter a mental process or behaviour after initiation. Many perceptual functions are organized based on the goal-directed or top-down principles. There is evidence that intraparietal cortex and superior frontal cortex (forming a dorsal frontoparietal network) are involved in visual processing modulating selection and detection of visual stimuli (Carrasco, 2011; Corbetta & Shulman, 2002). However, some (visual) functions are rather autonomous, stimulus-driven and cannot be stopped or altered. For instance, it was proposed that human and nonhuman animal minds contain an autonomous subcortical module, which activates automatically to stimuli that are fear relevant and which are relatively impenetrable to cognitive control (Öhman & Mineka, 2001). Activation of the "fear module" cannot usually be stopped, is relatively unaffected by other cognitive processes, meaning also it does not need conscious representation of the fear-inducing stimuli to be initiated.

It is reasonable to represent visual processing as a hierarchy of mechanisms leading to increasingly complex representations (Hochstein & Ahhisar, 2002). At the bottom of this hierarchical system are largely automatic mechanisms, which are usually cognitively impenetrable (Moors & De Houwer, 2006). The conscious perception begins at a certain stage of the hierarchy and becomes dominating at the top. Thus, awareness and controllability become more likely on higher stages of the hierarchy of visual mechanisms. As recent studies demonstrate, elementary automatic processes may not be entirely different from higher cognitive abilities. They often demonstrate a primitive (sensory) intelligence (Näätänen, Tervaniemi, Sussman, Paavilainen, & Winkler, 2001; Näätänen, Astikainen, Ruusuvirta, & Huotilainen, 2010).

DETECTION OF MOTION

Every day walking to the University during rush hour, I have to cross a busy street with four lanes that does not have a traffic light. When near it, I direct my attention to vehicles approaching from my left on the first lane to estimate their velocity and whether they stop, and make a decision to cross or not to cross the lane. At the same time, there are vehicles on lane two and a bit further, on the last two lanes, coming from the right. As I am still busy crossing the first lane and noticing the movement on the second one. I have not yet directed my attention to the last two lanes, that are further away, but despite that, the movement of the vehicles there has been registered by my visual system. When we think about the functions motion detection has in the environment – from avoiding to become pray in the jungle for our ancestors to orienting in the city jungle nowadays –, it is only logical that this process needs to be rather automatic in its nature. This is supported by the knowledge of the temporal qualities of the neurological mechanisms that are tuned to the detection of motion, described even as a "magnocellular advantage" (Laycock, Crewther, & Crewther, 2007). For example, the conduction velocity of axons in the magnocellular pathway is high compared to the parvocellular pathway (Livingstone & Hubel, 1988; Kaplan, 2014). Response latencies of magno- and parvocellular neurons have been shown to differ from around 10 ms (measured from the LGN, Maunsell & Gibson, 1992) up to 20 ms (measured from V1 layers, Nowak, Munk, Girard, & Bullier, 1995; see also Lamme & Roelfsema, 2000, for a meta-analysis on the response latencies in visual cortex). However, inferring neural timing of events from only response latencies should be addressed with caution. Maunsell and colleagues cleverly showed, by using single-unit recordings from both parvoand magnocellular LGN neurons, that although the magnocellular response latencies were around 10 ms shorter, this advantage was eliminated when they took into account the number of cortical parvo- and magnocellular recipient neurons (possibly reflecting the actual input as a result of signal summation) (Maunsell, Ghose, Assad, McAdams, Boudreau, & Noerager, 1999).

In the functional division of the visual cortex, middle temporal area (MT/V5) has been shown to be mostly responsible for motion processing (direction and movement selective neurons were shown in the corresponding area in rhesus monkeys by Zeki, 1974; direction selective neuronal populations in human prestriate cortex were shown by Moutoussis & Zeki, 2008). Already the inputs from V1 to MT are strongly direction and speed selective, also tuned to binocular disparity (for a review see Born & Bradley, 2005). It has been argued that one of the functions of the MT area is to make sense of the surrounding environment via segmenting it into centre and surround, which is crucial for differentiating figures from grounds, perceiving objects moving, or registering the 3D shapes from motion (Tadin, Lappin, Gilroy, & Blake, 2003). Bradley and Andersen (1998) used single-cell recordings and showed that the firing rates of MT centre-surround neurons increase when the disparity in the surround

differs from the disparity in the centre. Thus, MT neurons seem to serve the purpose of image segmentation through assessing the salience of at least two stimulus qualities – direction and depth (Bradley & Andersen, 1998).

Many researchers have claimed that our survival depends critically on being able to perceive the movement of objects accurately and quickly without registering other properties (Palmer, 1999, p. 466). At the same time, our visual field is almost constantly filled with different features – edges, colours, objects, moving and stationary parts, etc. Although research in visual perception often means studying and experimentally manipulating with a single specific visual attribute of a stimulus – e.g. orientation, motion, colour, luminance, shape – this does not, however reflect the everyday real-life visual input we normally get. The perception of one visual attribute does not happen in isolation being dependent on what happens in the neighbouring areas (Gibson, 1950; Johansson, 1978). The perceptual centre-surround relationship (Nawrot & Sekuler, 1990) resembles that in the neuronal level, especially in V5/MT area (Tadin et al., 2003). Bradley and Andersen have elegantly phrased it: "How do we know, for example, when two regions of contrast on the retina correspond to a single object or to separate objects? Although colour and texture may vary over different parts of an object or surface, the direction and speed tend to be the same on all the parts. Therefore, relative motion is a useful cue for parsing an image into its separate components." (Bradley & Andersen, 1998).

Relative motion principle revisited

It was already Galileo Galilei who denied absolute motion. His famous boat example from the "Dialogue concerning the two chief world systems" in 1632 proposed that to speak about an object we necessarily need to specify a frame of reference relative to which we determine all of the object's displacements (Galilei, 1967, a translation by Stillman Drake). When Karl Duncker presented his description of the induced movement phenomenon in early 20th century (Duncker, 1929, referred in Holmgren, 1973; Cutting & Proffitt, 1982; Wallach, O'Leary, & McMahon, 1982; Reinhardt-Rutland, 1988), it was almost agreed upon that motion cannot be perceived with no relation to other objects or a specified background which serves as a frame of reference. The most common example of the induced motion phenomenon is the case where physically stationary object is perceived to move in the direction opposite to another object, which is moving near the former or surrounding it. This type of a condition is termed also "heterokinesis" (Nawrot & Sekuler, 1990) or "simultaneous motion contrast" (Tynan & Sekuler, 1975). An opposite result, where a stationary object is perceived to move in the same direction as an inducing surround or object, is a phenomenon of motion capture or assimilation (Ramachandran, 1987), also referred to as "homokinesis" (Nawrot & Sekuler, 1990). Psychophysical and electrophysiological studies have shown that surround

moving in the same direction as the target decreases neuronal activity and behavioural sensitivity (Ido, Ohtani, & Ejima, 2000). It became a standard theory that motion is always perceived relative to some other objects (Gibson, 1950; Holmgren, 1973; Johansson, 1978; Wallach et al., 1982). The relativity principle of motion perception was later supported by accumulating research. It was noticed that beside the object-relative frame of reference the observer can use her or his body as a reference for perceived motion. Thus, cues for motion perception can be discriminated into subject-related cues that provide information regarding the motion of the object relative to the observer, e.g. her/his retina, and relative cues (sometimes referred to as object-relative cues e.g. in Wallach et al., 1982) regarding the motion of objects relative to each other (Reinhardt-Rutland, 1988). See the Introduction of Study I for a more detailed overview on relative motion.

Study I: Reaction time to motion onset and magnitude estimation of velocity in the presence of background motion⁴

Study I was designed to address the question of how the presence of motion is detected in the company of background motion. Abovementioned previous studies seem to suggest that it is difficult or even impossible to ignore the background, which serves as an automatic frame of reference relative to which the target motion is calculated.

The stimulus was a sine-wave grating (see Study I Methods section for specific parameters) extended to the whole computer screen. A round area in the centre of the screen (and in the centre of the visual field) served as a target and the subjects' task was to react to the motion onset of this area (Experiment 1, reaction time (RT) being a dependent variable) or estimate on a scale from 1 (slowest) to 10 (fastest) how fast the target is moving (Experiment 2, velocity estimation being a dependent variable). In Experiment 1, we manipulated with the size of the target, the size of the gap between target and the background area (i.e. no gap versus gap), target and background stimulus-onset asynchrony (SOA) and velocities. In Experiment 2, only the small target size was used, with either a gap or no gap separating it from the background, or no background at all. Two different conditions for target motion duration were used – fixed (t_T = 300 ms) and variable duration ($t_T = V_T^{-2/3}$, where the slower the stimulus moved, the longer it was presented).

Surprisingly, the results of Study I show no support for the relative motion principle. We found that in both experiments, and comparing the RT results with the baseline RT results (in case of no moving background), when there was a background effect, it seemed to worsen the perception of target motion onset.

_

⁴ This study has been previously published, but viewed from a different angle, in another doctoral dissertation: Raidvee, 2012.

This resulted in increased reaction times, and in the apparent decrease in the perceived velocity as shown by velocity magnitude estimations. These delays were even present when the background was moving in the opposite direction compared to the target – a situation, which should, as we expected based on the relative motion literature, create motion contrast and facilitate the perception of target motion. It seems that the observers could ignore the background motion for most of the occasions as if it did not exist at all. To put it in the historical relative motion terms, it seems that observers can use subject-relative cues – most likely their retina – as a stable enough frame of reference relative to which object motion is detected. With this task in mind, it is possible at least to some extent ignore other displacements or motions even in a close spatial vicinity of the target. Thus, the visual system is surprisingly accurate in separation of absolute motion – motion relative to human body as a frame of reference – from relative motion, which can occur between objects themselves. The results of Study I suggest that there seems to be no need for reference to other nearby objects, therefore it is very likely that motion detection is more like an automatic process which can be executed without time and energy consuming comparisons.

Detecting motion direction changes without the need for focal attention

Even if we are deliberately focussed on only a small part of the visual field – the velocity of a car approaching, a hole in the pavement to be avoided, faces of people on the sidewalk to see whether we know them – the surrounding environment is also constantly monitored by the visual system in our brain. While these processes are difficult to study via only behavioural reactions, it is possible to do so with the help of brain imaging. In the current thesis, the focus is on scalp-recorded electroencephalography (EEG) measurements, which are non-invasive and relatively easy to acquire, and from which event-related potentials (ERPs) – averaged EEG responses that are time-locked to presented stimuli - are computed. The latencies of the ERP components and their sequence is a track record of the underlying neural activity of stimulus processing in milliseconds, therefore with great temporal resolution. ERP amplitudes reflect the amount of cognitive recourses used in processing (Luck, 2012). The support for our brain's ability to automatically register the events outside the focus of our attention, that violate regularity, comes from the research regarding the ERP component MMN (Näätänen et al., 1978) and its magnetoencephalographic (MEG) equivalent MMNm (Näätänen, 2001; Tervaniemi, Sinkkonen, Virtanen, Kallio, Ilmoniemi, Salonen, & Näätänen, 2005).

MMN is an early⁵ negative-going component amongst cognitive ERPs that indicates change detection. Traditionally, it has been determined as a difference between the averaged ERP responses to repetitive standard and rare deviant events in an oddball-type of stimulus presentation paradigm (the probability of deviants in a train of standard stimuli usually not exceeding 20%). However, to dissociate MMN from another early and often overlapping N1 component, it has been suggested that responses to deviant stimuli from an oddball paradigm should be compared to control stimuli from an equiprobable presentation paradigm (e.g. Jacobsen & Schröger, 2003; Astikainen, Lillstrang, & Ruusuvirta, 2008; for a review see Kimura, Katayama, Ohira, & Schröger, 2009; for further discussion see Kimura, 2012). Also, it has been suggested to compare physically the same stimuli presented as standards in one series and as deviants in another (Stefanics, Csukly, Komlósi, Czobor, & Czigler, 2012).

The MMN emerges to changes in stimulation in different sensory modalities. The most excessive research has been done in auditory modality, where the MMN usually peaks between 150-250 ms after the change onset (for aMMN reviews see Näätänen et al., 2007; Näätänen, Kujala, Escera, Baldeweg, Kreegipuu, Carlson, & Ponton, 2012). There are solid findings also in visual domain (for recent vMMN reviews see Kimura, 2012; Stefanics, Kremláček, & Czigler, 2014), where the latency range has been found to be wider - up to 400 ms (Kimura, Schröger, & Czigler, 2011). The vMMN usually has an occipitoparietal scalp location (for an overview and discussion, see Kimura, 2012), frontal components/generators have been less reported (but see examples from Study V (Table 1), e.g. Urban, Kremláček, Masopust, & Libiger, 2008, which show that the frontal component might be related to several clinical conditions). In addition, there is growing evidence in somatosensory (sMMN; Kekoni, Hämäläinen, Saarinen, Gröhn, Reinikainen, Lehtokoski, & Näätänen, 1997; Shinozaki, Yabe, Sutoh, Hiruma, & Kaneko, 1998; Akatsuka, Wasaka, Nakata, Inui, Hoshiyama, & Kakigi, 2005; Restuccia, Zanini, Cazzagon, Del Piero, Martucci, & Della Marca, 2009; Strömmer, Tarkka, & Astikainen, 2014; Strömmer, Põldver, Waselius, Kirjavainen, Järveläinen, Björksten, Tarkka, & Astikainen, 2017) and some in olfactory (oMMN; Krauel, Schott, Sojka, Pause, & Ferstl, 1999; Pause & Krauel, 2000; Sabri, Radnovich, Li, & Kareken, 2005) modalities. Hence, the MMN has proven to be a general indicator of detecting regularity violations, not specific or limited to the processing in the auditory cortex.

_

Sussman and colleagues (Sussman, Chen, Sussman-Fort, & Dinces, 2014) argue that the claim "MMN is an early auditory process" should be redefined to "MMN can be elicited after attention exerts influence", since "early" in the MMN field means that MMN emerges prior to non-modality-specific attention-related ERP components. On one hand, MMN of course peaks quantitatively early (beginning from around 150 ms) if we think about the cognitive processes and for example motor execution of behavior. On the other hand, by the time of MMN occurring, exogenous brainstem and mid-latency responses have already taken place (Luck, 2012).

It is important to note, that what is presented as a standard or deviant event, is not necessarily defined by a physical change between the stimuli in an oddball type of presentation sequence, as was thought in the early days of the vMMN research (Pazo-Alvarez, Cadaveira, & Amenedo 2003). It can also be a change in a complex stimulus category (for a review of findings in visual modality, see Czigler, 2014) as well as a change in an abstract inter-stimulus presentation regularity (Stefanics, Kimura, & Czigler, 2011). Risto Näätänen with colleagues (Näätänen et al., 2001; Näätänen et al., 2010) have referred to the MMN as "primitive intelligence", as our brain is already on the sensory level anticipating what is happening next in a sequence of events, and forming complex models of environmental representations.

Automaticity is one of the key characteristics of the (v)MMN. Knowing that motion perception carries high level of automaticity (Cavanagh, 1992), stimuli incorporating motion information (e.g. motion direction changes) are an excellent candidate for eliciting the vMMN. Also, it has been proposed that using stimuli eliciting dominantly magnocellular pathway activation targets the underpinnings of several neurodevelopmental and neuropsychiatric conditions (autism, schizophrenia), which rely on the magnocellular-dominated cortical feedback projections (Laycock et al., 2007). Therefore, it is somewhat surprising that motion stimuli have not been used more in vMMN research. Before Study II was published in 2013, there were nine papers, all but one from two different research groups, investigating motion direction changes in visual oddball paradigms. The studies incorporating healthy participants all showed that vMMN was elicited to motion direction changes (Pazo-Alvarez, Amenedo, & Cadaveira, 2004; Pazo-Alvarez, Amenedo, Lorenzo-López, & Cadaveira, 2004; Kremláček, Kubová, Kuba, & Langrová, 2006; Amenedo, Pazo-Alvarez, & Cadaveira, 2007). The same can be concluded if we look at the control group results from the next studies that used motion-elicited vMMN in special populations. These studies also reported vMMN deficits in schizophrenia (Urban et al., 2008), longer duration metamphetamine abuse (Hosák, Kremláček, Kuba, Libiger, & Čížek, 2008), developmental dyslexia (Wang, Bi, Gao, & Wydell, 2010), aging (Lorenzo-López, Amenedo, Pazo-Alvarez, & Cadaveira, 2004), and no pathological vMMN in spinocelebellar ataxia type 2 (SCA2, Kremláček, Vališ, Masopust, Urban, Zumrová, Taláb, et al., 2011). The results of the last mentioned studies are discussed in detail in Study V. Since 2013, there are three additional papers using very different paradigms. In one of them vMMN emerged and was shown to be independent of attentional manipulation (expansioncontrasting direction change in radial motion as a deviant, Kremláček, Kuba, Kubová, Langrová, Szanyi, Vít, & Bednář, 2013); in another, vMMN to peripherally presented motion stimuli did not emerge on ERP level, although deviance detection was indicated by visual mismatch oscillatory response (vMOR, Tugin, Hernandez-Pavon, Ilmoniemi, & Nikulin, 2016). The third study, with using saccade and fMRI measurements, differentiated between early (up to 150 ms) and late (150-250 ms) deviance detection, where the degree of mismatch between predicted and incoming events is mainly processed at the later stage (Malekshahi, Seth, Papanikolaou, Mathews, Birbaumer, Verschure, & Caria, 2016).

Study II: Unattended and attended visual change detection of motion as indexed by event-related potentials and its behavioral correlates

In Study II, we addressed the question of how motion information is processed under two different attentional conditions – either without direct focal attention or while attended. We presented a novel continuous whole-display experimental setup for eliciting the vMMN, where horizontal motion direction change of a grating (with the same parameters as in Study I) in the (peripheral) background area was a deviant. Similar gratings (but not extended to the whole screen) have been previously used in vMMN research as both stationary (van Rhijn, Roeber, & O'Shea, 2013) or moving (Kremláček et al., 2006; Hosák et al., 2008; Urban et al., 2008; Kremláček et al., 2011). Presenting stimuli across the whole visual field is ecologically more valid than presenting one or a few stimuli alone, usually without a background, since the former situation is something we naturally experience in everyday situations. The specific stimulus configuration of Study II was prepared based on the results of Study I, where we showed that the behavioural reactions to the central (target) area were least affected by the peripheral background if the target was large and clearly separated from the background (condition D in Study I). In this way we could create a situation where the background could be ignored by the subject, when he or she was directing attention only to the central target area, performing a demanding task of reacting to motion onset there ("Ignore" condition in Study II). To be reminded, one of the characteristics of the (v)MMN is its independency of attention. Näätänen and colleagues (Näätänen et al., 2007) emphasize that MMN is best elicited in case of directing attention away from MMN-eliciting stimuli, while it also emerges (but with attenuated amplitudes) in case of attention. Attention-related components can interfere with the emergence of the MMN component (Sussman, 2007; Stefanics et al., 2014). Interestingly, only a few studies directly compare attended or unattended conditions, or conditions with different task load (which is related to the amount of attention possibly available for the task-irrelevant stimulus detection) in vMMN paradigms. For example, Berti (2011) showed that vMMN is equally elicited under attention, as well as in the latency range of the attentional blink (the emergence of attentional blink was confirmed by behavioural detection task). Another study presented the vMMN eliciting sequences in the binocular rivalry paradigm, showing similar vMMNs under different attention conditions (van Rhijn et al., 2013). Pazo-Alvarez and colleagues (2004) and Kremláček and colleagues (2013) showed no task difficulty effect on vMMN; however, Kimura and Takeda (2013) found a vMMN latency delay with the

increase in task difficulty (but no effect on the vMMN amplitude). Therefore, as a comparison, we also presented an attention demanding condition ("Attend" condition) in Study II. The subject was asked to attend to both areas of the screen – central target and peripheral background – and evaluate whether their motion directions are the same or opposite. All subjects were presented with both experimental conditions. We recorded the subjects' EEG (see the details of EEG measurement and data analysis in the Methods section of Study II), as well as registered their manual reactions (RT-s) to the target motion.

The EEG results on 40 subjects showed two posterior vMMN components in the "Ignore" condition – one reflecting early deviance detection (peaking in 125– 150 ms latency in occipital and 150-175 ms latency in parietal areas) and another emerging from 250 ms post-stimulus. There was only a later posterior vMMN component for the "Attend" condition, starting from 275 ms poststimulus, plus a positivity in Frontal region, that possibly reflects P3 and attention-related task-activity. Task relevance seems to interfere with the early deviance detection. As we discuss in Study II: "The fact that an early vMMN is not seen in "Attend" condition might reflect the executive attention process in visual modality. When the features of standard and deviant stimuli (i.e. motion direction) are actively processed for conducting a difficult primary task (as was the case in our experiment), the visual top-down attention might suppress the automatic change-detection mechanism responsible for the emergence of vMMN." (Kuldkepp, Kreegipuu, Raidvee, Näätänen, & Allik, 2013). There is also a possible overlap with the MMN and another negative-going component N2b that is evoked by active deviance detection (Sussman, 2007).

The behavioural results showed that in the "Ignore" condition, there is no difference between participants' RT-s during standard (266.5 (SD = 115.2) ms) or deviant (258.5 (SD = 121.5) ms) background motion: F(1, 1241) = 0.78, p = .38. What is of importance here, is that the behavioural results are unaffected although the brain registers the changes happening in the background motion direction, as shown by the emergence of the vMMN. In the "Attend" condition, a deviant event in the background facilitated faster incorrect direction estimations which can be explained by the arousal from motivationally significant stimuli and quicker orienting response (see the discussion on that in Study II).

The results of Study II strongly support the notion that motion processing is automatic. Detecting regularity violations in motion direction was quick (as indicated by the vMMN waveform first peaking around 150 ms after stimulus onset), uncontrollable, unintentional (as target events appeared in a different time-sequence with standard and deviant events), did not require focal attention and required little cognitive load, since we registered vMMN concurrently with a demanding behavioural task. Changes in the nervous system preceed the changes manifested in behaviour, as shown by even a simple comparison between the response latencies of visual stimulation in the cortex (Lamme & Roelfsema, 2000) and the response times from various psychophysical experiments (Tovée,

1994), including the behavioural measurements presented in the studies of the current thesis. This means that in everyday situations we can easily go on with whatever we are doing, only to know that the surroundings are under constant monitoring, and that whenever needed, we can quickly react.

Processing motion information relative to other tasks

In Study I, we dealt with changing the spatial relationship between the target stimulus and its surrounding area, while they both had similar stimulus qualities. We found no relative motion effect, indicating that target motion was automatically processed despite of what happened in near vicinity. What happens when we attend to, or predict something to happen to one quality of a stimulus, but another quality of that same stimulus is present or changing as well? This is of utmost interest especially in case of such stimulus attributes that are supposed to be dominantly processed by different pathways in the visual system – i.e. motion information in the magnocellular, colour in the parvocellular pathway (although such completely discrete dissociations obviously cannot be done).

Researchers have been influenced by and attracted to discoveries of multiple visual areas each of which is specialized for processing particular stimulus attributes (Maunsell & van Essen, 1983; Livingstone & Hubel, 1987, 1988; Zeki, Watson, Lueck, Friston, Kennard, & Frackowiak, 1991; Grill-Spector & Malach, 2004; Orban, Van Essen, & Vanduffel, 2004; Wandell, Brewer, & Dougherty, 2005; Tobimatsu & Celesia, 2006). For example, areas coding various attributes of colour in macaque extrastriate cortex were found to be insensitive to direction (Conway, Moeller, & Tsao, 2007), while direction selective neurons have been found in high concentration in area V5/MT (Zeki, 1974; Born & Bradley, 2005). Supposing that different visual areas have different activity time courses, Semir Zeki conjectured that it would be possible to find visual demonstrations showing disparity between visual delays. For example, if an object alters its colour and motion direction at the same time, the onset of these two changes may not be perceived as simultaneous (Moutoussis & Zeki, 1997, 2008; Lo & Zeki, 2014). A perceptual advantage for colour change has been extensively reported (e.g. Moutoussis & Zeki, 1997, see Murd, 2014 for a longer overview). The whole logic behind Zeki's experiment is based on an assumption that motion and colour are processed by two separate sets of neurons, which are essentially uninformed about the results of the other processing unit (Zeki et al., 1991; Lo & Zeki, 2014; Moutoussis & Zeki, 2008). However, the picture is not as clear-cut. It seems that motion information can interfere with colour processing, but it is related to velocity, stimulus type and also type of the task (Werner, 2007; Murd, 2014). More recently, it has been shown with human functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) using stimuli that change their colour or motion that an unexpected change in one feature renders the whole

object unexpected, meaning the predictive coding of anticipated independent features spreads to other features (Jiang, Summerfield, & Egner, 2016). Logothetis and Wandell (2004) argue that although the dominating neurons in cortical areas V4 (that is predominantly associated with colour processing) and V5 (associated with motion processing) may deliver long-range signals responsible for representing different stimulus features, these areas are also heavily interconnected. This means that activity in one area may modulate the sensitivity of the other. This also explains the discrepancies between the results of single-cell recordings and fMRI blood oxygen level-dependent (BOLD) signal measurements, since single-cell recordings mostly focus on one brain area, and modulatory activity between different areas cannot be shown under those circumstances (Logothetis & Wandell, 2004).

Although it has been almost a dogma for a while that most visual attributes are processed separately, it is theoretically and even technically impossible to abstract one attribute completely from all other visual attributes. It is more likely that there is an exchange of information when two or more visual attributes are processed at the same time. For instance, if a moving object was to change its colouration, it is impossible to imagine that the colour system has no information about the constantly changing position of the object. Therefore, it is informative to study the processing of one visual attribute in relation of processing some other visual attribute. Study III was designed to investigate how the processing of different visual attributes is automatically or deliberately combined⁶

Study III: Visual evoked potentials to change in coloration of a moving bar

In Study III, we presented a setup where subjects were instructed to detect a colour change in stationary or a (slow or fast) moving stimulus. The colour change happened in a different location in each trial (in one of 10 possible locations in the middle third of the screen). This was partly a replication of a previous study conducted in our laboratory where it was demonstrated that the detection in change of colouration is not independent of the movement parameters of the stimulus (Kreegipuu, Murd, & Allik, 2006). However, in addition to reaction time, we also recorded visual evoked potentials (VEPs) to colour changes (for further details of measurement and data analysis see the Methods section of Study III). We showed again (as did Kreegipuu et al., 2006), that it takes less time to detect the change in the object's coloration when the object is

⁶ Study III was a part of series of studies conducted in our laboratory investigating the effect motion has on perceiving other features of a stimulus. These studies as well as a more thorough overview on the literature concerning color and motion processing are summarized in a recent doctoral thesis (Murd, 2014) and will not be rewritten in the current thesis. Note also that Study III was included in the abovementioned doctoral dissertation.

moving, especially when the speed of motion is fast. These findings are not in accordance with the findings of preferential processing of colour over motion. The facilitation effect motion has on a colour-related task has been found in other studies, e.g. improving colour constancy (Werner, 2007). Werner concluded, and this is a plausible explanation for the results of Study III as well, that even when attention is directed to a colour-related task, motion is a highly salient feature that captures attention and activates a high-level motion system (Cavanagh, 1992) that influences colour processes.

There was also an effect of the position of the colour change, resulting in shorter RTs when the change took place at later positions along the movement trajectory. This means that when a stimulus was visible for a longer duration, the response was more effectively executed, which might reflect less uncertainty of the observed event. This is in line with the theory of normalization long known from vision perception (e.g. Sekuler, Sekuler, & Sekuler, 1990). Sekuler and colleagues showed shorter reaction times in longer viewing periods (starting from around 500 ms). They concluded that after a certain integration time (in their results it was 500-700 ms, but other integration periods, likely dependent on stimulus parameters, have been found, see Sekuler et al., 1990 for references), a change in the stimulus motion direction is normalized to motion onset. This theory also explains why on short stimulus presentation periods, detecting changes takes longer time than detecting onsets. It seems that this normalization process is not limited to only directional changes in the visual stimulus, but could also explain the findings in Study III, where overcoming the uncertainty of the colour change happens in the later positions of the movement trajectory.

The effect of motion on the RT results in Study III was also reflected in the VEP results. Interestingly, the amplitude of VEPs (except for N1) elicited by the colour change of a faster moving object were reduced compared to changes of slower moving and stationary objects. This is not what we initially expected (see the Introduction of Study III). We have outlined several possible explanations for such results (see the Discussion section of Study III), one of them being that different pathways (parvo- and magnocellular) organised into ventral and dorsal cortical streams are differently observable (with possible overlapping confounds) through brain electrical potentials. It has for example been argued that even when motion-onset VEPs are under investigation, the emerging P1 peak could reflect pattern-related changes and parvocellular system activity instead (Kuba, Kubová, Kremláček, & Langrová, 2007). Different cortical processes can be recorded with different accuracy by the VEPs (Tobimatsu & Celesia, 2006). For instance, seeing motion onset results in more pronounced synchronized activity of several subpopulations of direction-selective neurons, manifested in a more pronounced N2 VEP, than in case of motion reversal (Henning, Merboldt, & Frahm, 2005).

The disharmony between behavioural and physiological data is not entirely unusual. One of the explanations for the discrepancy between the behavioural

and psychophysiological results could rise from the fMRI experiments. For example, it has been shown that the BOLD signal that has been found to be proportionally related to neuronal activity (Logothetis & Wandell, 2004) is not necessarily in accordance with behavioural responses, i.e. what the observers subjectively perceive in a visual scene (e.g. Whitney, Goltz, Thomas, Gati, Menon, & Goodale, 2003). A higher mean BOLD signal accompanies the difficulty of the task requiring more processing resources over time, reflected in the cumulative activity (e.g. in increasing working memory load, Nyberg, Dahlin, Stigsdotter Neely, & Bäckman, 2009). Weaker mean BOLD signal, in turn, might indicate that less processing resources are necessary for a task that is easier. Changes in the neural level as a function of task difficulty are good criteria for evaluating the efficiency (and hence automaticity) of a perceptual process. In the context of our results, which showed shorter reaction times (i.e. more effective or easy detection) to faster moving stimulus, this might explain the discrepancies with the diminished VEP amplitudes. It is also possible that certain stimulus aspects are represented in the brain responses but the observers do not have awareness of or cognitive access to these brain representations. This is supported by the results of Study II ("Ignore" condition) as well, which showed that the events that are registered and processed by our visual system (as indicated by the EEG results) do not necessarily yield changes in behaviour.

An important lesson provided by Study III is that although participants were asked to register only changes in the target's colouration (i.e. ignoring the target motion) it was very difficult to fully follow this instruction. The observer's inability to follow exactly the given instruction is usually a sign of involuntary and automatic processes. Target velocity determined nevertheless the time required to detect the change in colour, which further supports the idea that the visual system does not process object's features independently, but uses the information about one feature to predict events in another. Such results disprove the underlying assumption that colour and motion are processed in two different areas, which do not exchange information between each other. Rather the results of this study indicate that the detection mechanism considers the target motion even if it is irrelevant to the task that was given.

PROCESSING EMOTIONAL EXPRESSIONS

In the previous sections we saw that visual motion detection is a highly automatic process, even affecting the detection of other features like colour change in Study III. The importance of motion detection obviously has its roots in evolution, as it is crucial for survival; therefore, we have automatic and cognitively impenetrable mechanisms for doing this job. But moving objects are clearly not the only input that might signal behaviourally important information (e.g. threat, but why not also pleasant outcomes) – humans are social animals and have developed similarly automatic processes for the perception of other stimuli such as faces, including facial expressions of emotion. It is the expressional quality that is most likely causing the preferential processing of faces (Palermo & Rhodes, 2007).

Face detection is a quick and automatic process. Electrophysiological measurements allow assessing that with a very precise temporal resolution. The categorization if a stimulus is or is not a face happens already in the first 100 milliseconds after stimulus onset, as has been shown with human MEG and ERP recordings and animal single-unit recordings. Also, differentiating if a face carries emotional information, and whether that information has a positive or negative valence, can happen already around 100 ms (see Palermo & Rhodes, 2007, for an overview). As a comparison with other stimulus categories, Pegna and colleagues showed that while face-related significant ERP activity started already at 100 ms, activity related to objects and words started around 180-200 ms, which is considerably later (Pegna, Khateb, Michel, & Landis, 2004). It has been determined that there even exists a specific ERP component – N170 – that is sensitive to face-stimuli (Bentin, Allison, Puce, Perez, & McCarthy, 1996; note that N170 is also sensitive to bodies, see e.g. Hietanen & Nummenmaa, 2011). This appears to be the time range where information about the specific identity of a face can already be extracted.

Without going into much detail about the evolution of emotion expressions (see e.g. Shariff & Tracy, 2011 for a longer discussion on that), I bring out that many current theorists support the "two-stage model" of the evolution of emotional expressions. This idea has its roots already in Charles Darwin's "The Expression of Emotions in Man and Animals" originally published in 1872 (2013)⁷. In the two-stage view, emotional expressions have two functions⁸ –

_

⁷ It must be noted, though, that Darwin himself (although it has been falsely attributed to him) did not consider expressions to be adaptive or carry communicative meaning. Rather he thought that emotional expressions are vestiges from once useful gestures associated and practiced with emotions that now have no use, but still keep appearing with those said emotions.

⁸ Barrett (2011) argues, that emotional expressions might not carry a *signaling* value (more in line also with Darwin's original ideas), but instead are *socially learned symbols*. This notion is also supported by studies on congenitally blind subjects, who display only a limited

first, they evolved to prepare the organism for reacting adaptively by eliciting a series of physiological responses (e.g. widening the eyes in case of surprise to see the surprise-inducing stimulus better); second, in a later stage, they developed to provide the means for social communication, by both expressing the emotions/intentions and interpreting those of others (Shariff & Tracy, 2011; Öhman, Lundqvist, & Esteves, 2001). Emotional expressions are not restricted to human species (think about an angry dog uncovering its fangs for example), which speaks for their important communicative role.

Taking the evolutional significance of survival into account, it seems to be only logical that threat-inducing signals, including threatening faces, are preferentially processed and elicit a sympathetic autonomous response and mobilise the organism for an appropriate behaviour (in a very robust approach, either fight or flight, as stated by Walter Cannon already in 1930's). Threat-inducing signals are associated mostly with fear, anger, and disgust amongst basic emotional expressions (Ekman, 1999). Seeing a fearful face signals us that there is a source of danger in the surrounding environment; disgust might give information about, for example, inedible and contaminated food; an angry face could mean a potential verbal or physical attack to us. The threat/anger superiority hypothesis (orienting attention preferentially to facial gestures that signal threat) in detecting emotional faces was formulated already thirty years ago (Hansen & Hansen, 1988)⁹ and has been supported by a large number of empirical studies (see Lundqvist, Juth, & Öhman, 2014 for references on experiments using the visual search paradigm; Stefanics et al., 2012, as an example of the negativity bias from the vMMN field). It has also been shown to persist even if the wholeface upright configuration is missing – in case of only presenting eyes (with eyebrows) as stimuli (Fox & Damjanovic, 2006), in case of inverted faces (Öhman et al., 2001; but opposite results are also found, e.g. Tanaka & Farah, 1993; Fox & Damjanovic, 2006; Calvo & Nummenmaa, 2008), or even when only low-level features such as V shapes (resembling eyebrows in such a direction that are considered to signal threat) are presented (Larson, Aronoff, & Stearns, 2007; Larson, Aronoff, Sarinopoulos, & Zhu, 2009). However, there are opposite results, as for example Weymar and colleagues showed that the

repertoire of facial expressions. However, even the learned symbolic communication is evolutionally significant, as it seems to serve the purpose of perceiving the intentions of other members of the species.

Interestingly, although Hansen and Hansen's work is thought of as one of the pioneer studies supporting the angry superiority in face detection (an angry face popping out among happy ones faster than vice versa), it has later been criticized for being methodologically challenged. Purcell and colleagues argued that Hansen and Hansen, while modifying the original Ekman and Friesen emotional expression stimuli, created several contrast artifacts (e.g. dark or light blobs attracting more attention) that account for their results (Purcell, Stewart, & Skov, 1996). By using the same Ekman and Friesen pictures in an original grayscale version, Purcell and colleagues found that happy faces were found faster in angry crowds, and that the processing appeared to be serial.

threat advantage (as indicated by a larger N2pc ERP component amplitude related to spatial selective attention) emerges only to the whole-face configuration in the angry-happy schematic face comparisons, not to "eyes with eyebrows" or "eyebrows only" stimuli (Weymar, Löw, Öhman, & Hamm, 2011). On one hand, this is in line with the notion that faces are holistically processed (Tanaka & Farah, 1993). On the other, the results showing also preferential processing of certain extracted parts of a face that might convey emotional meaning, speak in favour of a more general system that is tuned to detecting various threat-inducing input, not only faces. One of the promising approaches to the mechanisms of how threatening stimuli – including for example, angry faces – are preferentially, quickly and automatically processed, proposes a "module of fear", a subcortical rapid information processing route to amygdala (Öhman & Mineka, 2001; Öhman, 2002).

However appealing (with the backup by a vast amount of research) the idea of angry/threat superiority might seem, there is also much research speaking in favour of detecting happy (i.e. not fear-eliciting) stimuli faster and/or better than angry or fearful targets (e.g. Juth, Lundqvist, Karlsson, & Öhman, 2005; Calvo & Nummenmaa, 2008 (showing also that sad expressions were most poorly detected); Becker, Anderson, Mortensen, Neufeld, & Neel, 2011). The happy face advantage probably has communicative importance, signalling social cues for acceptance and affiliation (Becker et al., 2011). One of the explanations for the heterogeneous results on either angry or happy superiority in face detection differentiates between emotional and perceptual factors contributing to preferential processing of stimuli (e.g. Calvo & Nummenmaa, 2008). In this view, it is not necessarily the affective meaning that is automatically differentiated in faces, but specific physical features are faster processed than others are because of their distinctiveness. Calvo and Nummenmaa (2008) for example argue that the happy face is more visually salient, because of the distinctive features (especially in the mouth region), resulting in shorter detection times, and only after that, decisions about stimulus identity can be made. However, perceptual factors alone cannot account for the processing of emotional faces; there is also much research supporting the dominating role of emotional, not perceptual factors (see the discussion on that and references in Lundqvist et al., 2014). For example. Becker and colleagues showed that happy faces were detected better than angry ones even when the former were smiling with closed lips (as opposed to the classical Ekman and Friesen face pictures where the preferential detection of happy faces could be due to the exposed white teeth) and even when the lower half of the face was removed (Becker et al., 2011). It is worth noting that the threatening face processing advantage in a visual search task seems to become more unstable with stimuli other than schematic faces (Juth et al., 2005; Lundqvist et al., 2014). The negativity bias is also dependent on task type – for example while visual search tasks, where detecting negative expressions is a task, usually report it (Lundqvist et al., 2014; Carretié, 2014), categorization tasks show that negative expressions are more slowly and less accurately categorized

(see the overview on that in Schlaghecken, Blagrove, Mantantzis, Maylor, & Watson, 2017). Also, as a recent review and meta-analysis on exogenous attention experiments with emotional stimuli (including faces) showed, although over 90% of the reviewed studies found the negativity bias, only under half of those presented positive stimuli as well (Carretié, 2014). Such counterbalancing is, however, necessary, to say something about the valence effects. Recently, Lundqvist and colleagues proposed (backing it up with re-analysing their own previously published data, as well as available data from other research groups) that the discrepancies found in whether threat inducing or non-inducing stimuli are preferentially processed, might be explained by the arousal value of emotional stimuli, instead of only their valence (Lundqvist et al., 2014). The arousal elicited by positive or negative faces could be in the same magnitude, even if the detection task results show different positive-negative valence and attention relationships. This has also received support in the meta-analysis of Carretié (2014), who reports more arousing positive pictorial stimuli (i.e. with sexual content) contributing to the positivity bias. Research regarding ERP responses to affective pictorial stimuli (not specifically faces) have also shown the different effects the two categories - valence and arousal - have on ERPs (for a review see Olofsson, Nordin, Sequeira, & Polich, 2008). Valence effects, thought to represent automatic selective attention capture in case of salient stimuli, are present in earlier ERP latencies (100–250 ms), while arousal influences late(r) ERP components (starting from 200 ms post-stimulus, including P300) which indicates automatic attention to motivational stimuli that serves the subsequent memory encoding (Olofsson et al., 2008).

Knowing that information about emotional expressions is analysed quickly in a rather effortless manner (for example, detecting emotional faces among non-emotional), and having a tool (i.e. the vMMN) that allows to study early change detection, it seems only logical to combine the two in studying automatic processing.

Study IV: vMMN for schematic faces: automatic detection of change in emotional expression

Study IV addressed the question of automatic detection (indicated by the vMMN) of emotional content. We used emotional schematic faces (neutral, angry, happy) in two different visual MMN paradigms – "classical" oddball and an optimal (or optimum) multi-feature paradigm (Näätänen, Pakarinen, Rinne, & Takegata, 2004). Schematic faces as stimuli have been shown to have high ecological validity (Öhman et al., 2001; Lundqvist et al., 2014), and are easily controllable with for example no gender or age attributes, or low level perceptual artefacts as confounding variables.

Based on previous studies which demonstrated that threatening facial expressions can be detected faster and before other expressions (Hansen & Hansen,

1988; Öhman et al., 2001; Schupp, Öhman, Junghöfer, Weike, Stockburger, & Hamm, 2004), we initially proposed that our brain is more ready to form an internal model of a fear-inducing, i.e. angry, stimulus. Because the MMN technique is based on the idea that our brain is building such models (see the more thorough insight into that on pp. 33–34 of the current thesis), which help us automatically process environmental information, we expected that angry (i.e. possibly fear-inducing) expression has a special status reflected in the MMN signals. Recently, Kovarski and colleagues provided a compact overview of the vMMN studies using facial expressions as stimuli (Kovarski, Latinus, Charpentier, Cléry, Roux, Houy-Durand et al., 2017). Interestingly, in the vMMN field, more research has been done with fearful and even sad negative stimuli than angry ones (see Table 1 in Kovarski et al., 2017), which makes Study IV especially valuable.

In addition, one of the explorative aims of Study IV was to compare the "classical" oddball vMMN paradigm with the optimal (or optimum) multifeature paradigm in a within-subjects experimental design that had never been done before in the visual domain. Importantly, this was the first vMMN study using an optimum paradigm (although there were studies using two deviant stimuli presented equiprobably, see the Introduction of Study IV for more details). Four conditions with 85% standard stimuli (S), 12.5% deviant stimuli (D) and 12.5% target stimuli (scrambled "face", i.e. a non-face object) were presented in the oddball experiment: a) neutral S, angry D, b) neutral S, happy D, c) angry S, neutral D, d) happy S, neutral D. In the optimum experiment, three conditions were used, each featuring a different standard (either neutral, happy or angry) and other stimuli (including their inverted versions, as well as S presented as a deviant, and an inverted version of a S, not analysed in the Study) presented as deviants, as well as 12.5% non-face targets. Note that the conditions were counterbalanced in both experiments. Behavioural measurements included manual RT-s to target detection (showing high performance of the subjects in both experiments) as well as a post-experiment questionnaire, where the subjects rated the valence, arousal and attention-capture of stimuli, labelled them and rated their strategy.

The main results of Study IV showed that emotional stimuli (regardless of their valence) were preferentially processed in the occipital and parietal scalp locations compared to the neutral ones, confirming that emotion information is extracted from stimulus configurations relatively fast and without the need for conscious effort. These results, together with the results of subjective stimulus ratings showing no significant valence differences, are in line with the "arousal hypothesis" recently proposed by Lundqvist and colleagues (Lundqvist et al., 2014). There were equally good vMMN results in both experimental paradigms – oddball and optimum –, supporting the use of the optimum multi-feature paradigm in the future. The vMMN results did not solidly confirm a proposal made by Arne Öhman and colleagues (Globisch, Hamm, Esteves, & Öhman, 1999; Öhman et al., 2001; Öhman, 2002; Schupp et al., 2004) that threatening

stimuli are faster and easier detected than others. However, in case of the angry deviant stimulus, we see that the processing negativity was earlier and was not dependent on the type of the standard stimulus, as was the processing of the happy deviant. Also, the results of the post-experimental questionnaires showed that the angry face that the subjects were not specifically directing their attention to (as it was presented in the vMMN-eliciting sequences, while the subjects performed a demanding target-detection task) attracted more subjective attention than the happy face, even almost the same as the target. This, again (as in Study III), demonstrates that ERPs correspond to only one aspect of an internal representation and that decisions about responses are not necessarily based on this aspect.

VISUAL MISMATCH NEGATIVITY- AN AUTOMATIC CHANGE-DETECTION MECHANISM

The auditory MMN was discovered in 1978 by Risto Näätänen and colleagues (Näätänen et al., 1978). By now, it is widely used in cognitive neuroscience in basic research as well as in clinical populations (see Näätänen et al., 2011 and Näätänen et al., 2012 for reviews). Establishing the existence of a similar mechanism in visual modality evolved in the nineties and took some time. Although many researchers searched for a visual analogue of the auditory MMN and even claimed it existed (Cammann, 1990), most of the MMN community at first remained rather sceptical. The first review by Pazo-Alvarez and her colleagues made the existence of the vMMN plausible (Pazo-Alvarez et al., 2003), but as the authors of the review themselves stated 15 years ago: "In most cases, the authors have only checked for the emergence of the characteristics of the auditory MMN without considering the peculiarities of the visual system". So, several unresolved issues remained, allowing at that time to be sceptical concerning the final verdict on the existence of the vMMN.

The dominating view on how changes are detected in the visual environment mostly emphasises the need of focal attention (for a review see Rensink, 2002). Phenomena such as change blindness (inability to detect changes in a scene or an object; Rensink, O'Regan, & Clark, 1997), attentional blink (failure to allocate attention to the next stimulus and perceive it in a rapid sequence, when the ISI between the first and the next stimuli is between 200–500 ms; Raymond, Shapiro, & Arnell, 1992), or inattentional blindness (failure to perceive unexpected objects when attention is strongly focussed elsewhere; Mack & Rock, 1998, cited in Simons, 2000; the most famously known experiment being the "invisible" Gorilla experiment, Simons & Chabris, 1999) seem to agree with the view that without visual attention, changes in the environment can escape the viewer's awareness. On the other hand, even if the person is not aware of the change, it could still affect the processing of visual information and his/her (behavioural) reactions. This is evident for example from brain lesions research (e.g. blindsight; Sanders et al., 1974), as well as studies on priming (Tulving & Schacter, 1990). It would also be unreasonable to assume that we are able to allocate all our attentional resources to just detecting and processing all the changes/events in the environment, since the amount of incoming information via our visual system in parallel with our other senses is enormous and happening at the same time we are engaged in various activities. On the contrary – most of the processing of the surrounding environment and changes happening there goes on automatically with an ability to quickly direct one's attention to events that need a reaction (orienting response, Sokolov, 1963) and a possibility to ignore events that do not require reacting at that particular time. One might say that our brain is constantly monitoring the surrounding environment and processing the incoming information without us even realizing that most of the

time. By now, this is also evident from vMMN research, which has quickly grown in the last decade. According to the Web of Science © (Clarivate Analytics) database (search conducted on December 7th, 2017), 141 publications (articles, reviews and editorial materials, excluding conference/meeting abstracts) are related to the keywords "visual mismatch negativity", "visual MMN" or "vMMN" from 2008–2017; the number being only 23 before 2007 (and included)¹⁰, i.e. before the planning of the empirical work of Study II presented in this thesis began. The results of Study II and Study IV also confirm that vMMN emerges to sudden changes in different visual input, doing so without necessarily directing attention to those changes.

There is no question whether MMN exists in visual modality anymore. Instead, the research and debate has moved forward to determining its underlying mechanisms. There have been several views (see a thorough overview of these in Kimura, 2012), starting from the sensory memory trace explanation in oddball paradigms (first excessively supported in auditory modality, see Näätänen, 1992), evolving to the regularity-violation explanation (Czigler, 2007) and abstract sequential rule violation explanation (Stefanics et al., 2011). What is important to note is that none of those could uniformly explain all the results, which has left the search for a uniform underlying mechanism open. Recent views on the underlying mechanisms of vMMN move more and more towards the agreement that the vMMN indicates the brain's ability to predict the statistical regularity of events and detect disturbances in this regularity (a prediction-error explanation, Stefanics et al., 2014). The basis for that is perceptual learning (tracing back to James Gibson, e.g. Gibson & Gibson, 1955) – the environmental regularities (from the presentation of frequent and repeating standard events in the MMN paradigms) are implicitly learned and based on them, predictions are generated. If a rare deviant event violates a prediction, a prediction error occurs, which is manifested in the mismatch response. This process, as visual perception in general, relies on forward and backward¹¹ connections operating together in the hierarchical structure of the visual system

_

¹⁰ This is just a superficial example of the difference in article quantities, not intended to find all the studies related to MMN in visual modality. For example, when we look at the studies found from the time period up to 2007 by this type of basic search, and compare the results with Pazo-Alvarez et al. (2003) and Czigler (2007) vMMN reviews, it is clear that many studies are missing from the search results. These are for example intermodal studies (Cammann, 1990) or studies referring to processing negativity, not vMMN (see Pazo-Alvarez et al., 2003 Table 2).

¹¹ Traditionally (Maunsell & van Essen, 1983; see also the "reverse hierarchy theory" by Hochstein and Ahhisar, 2005) the connections from lower to higher level are termed "feedforward", and the connections from higher to lower level "feedback". Friston (2005) terms the connections "forward" and "backward", respectively. As Friston (2005) argues, the purpose of predictive models in the brain is to generate sensory data from high-level causes, meaning that "forward connections provide feedback by conveying prediction error to higher levels". For the clarity, term "feedback" is not used here in the terminology of the dual division.

(Maunsell & van Essen, 1983; Hochstein & Ahissar, 2002; Friston, 2005). According to the predictive coding view, backward connections carry the information about predictions that either match with the incoming sensory input (in which case the input is "explained away") or do not match, which results in the prediction error.

The predictive coding view on cortical responses (Friston, 2005) emphasises the role of plasticity in neural connectivity that mediates the perceptual learning taking place in (v)MMN generation through backward connections. More and more research supports the role of the NMDA (N-methyl-D-aspartate) glutamate receptors in this plasticity (Coyle, Tsai, & Goff, 2003), as they are found mostly in the supragranual cortical layers where the mediating backward connections terminate, and as they are voltage-sensitive and with slow temporal dynamics (Friston, 2005). The NMDA receptor system functioning has been associated with the functioning of long-term memory, as well as working memory, including estimating stimulus familiarity/novelty (Javitt, Steinschneider, Schroeder, & Arezzo, 1996). While the empirical studies incorporated in this thesis do not investigate the neural underlying mechanisms of vMMN, this topic is of importance at least briefly to mention, when addressing the relationship between the vMMN and various clinical conditions. Based on drug challenge studies, it is suggested that the MMN deficits in the auditory modality are mediated mainly by the NMDA receptor hypofunction. For example, MMN amplitude is decreased or even abolished by NMDA receptor antagonists ketamine, MK-801, or PCP (phencyclidine) (see Umbricht & Krljes, 2005, Näätänen & Kähkönen, 2009, Näätänen et al., 2011, or Todd, Harms, Schall, & Michie, 2013 for reviews). NMDA receptor hypofunction is also hypothesized to play a role in schizophrenia, as the pharmacological NMDA antagonists induce sensory and cognitive deficits that resemble those seen in the disease (for the NMDA/glutamate hypothesis of schizophrenia, see e.g. Javitt et al., 1996; Javitt, 2009; Javitt, Zukin, Heresco-Levy, & Umbricht, 2012). The reduced aMMN amplitude in schizophrenia (to especially duration and frequency changes) is a widespread result (Umbricht & Krljes, 2005; Näätänen & Kähkönen, 2009; Damaso, Michie, & Todd, 2015). Recently, the relationship between glutamatergic neurotransmission and duration MMN amplitude was also shown without any pharmacological manipulations on healthy subjects (Kompus, Westerhausen, Craven, Kreegipuu, Põldver, Passow et al., 2015). In the visual modality, there are also reports on the role of the NMDA receptor system in sensory processing deficits (Javitt, 2009). Studies investigating the relationship between vMMN and glutamatergic neurotransmission are probably something we will see in the near future to help disentangle the underlying mechanisms of vMMN.

By now, vMMN is also used in clinical research, and predictably more and more reports on that are yet to come. In addition to the fact that vMMN enables to study automatic visual processing without the necessary involvement of the subject's focal attention, or investigate change-detection processes in case for

example auditory modality cannot be accessed, there are also clinical conditions, where visual processing in particular is disturbed, making vMMN a useful tool in investigating such disturbances. Visual impairments have been reported in several neurodevelopmental and psychiatric disorders (Laycock et al., 2007). To bring out just a few examples, it has been suggested that impaired temporal processing in the magnocellular pathway contributes to developmental dyslexia (e.g. Talcott, Hansen, Willis-Owen, McKinnell, Richardson, & Stein, 1998; Wang et al., 2010); early visual processing is impaired in schizophrenia (Javitt, 2009). The first comprehensive review on vMMN in clinical research was published in 2016 by a group of vMMN researchers, including the author of the current thesis.

Study V: Visual Mismatch Negativity (vMMN): A review and meta-analysis of studies in psychiatric and neurological disorders

Study V gives an overview and presents the meta-analysis of the current research of vMMN in clinical populations, in case of substance abuse (alcohol, nicotine, metamphetamine), as well as in different age groups to assess the potential changes in vMMN during maturation and ageing. The clinical conditions covered by the studies reviewed are: schizophrenia, mood disorders (major depressive disorder and bipolar disorder), neurodegenerative disorders (Alzheimer's disease, mild cognitive impairment, SCA2), developmental disorders (autism, dyslexia, mental retardation), deafness, panic disorder, and hypertension. A very general conclusion from Study V is that the vMMN is altered in all those conditions under observation. This means either the expected vMMN reduction (as is the case in, for example, schizophrenia) or enhancement (as is expected, for example, in case of nicotine consumption, which is supposed to sharpen the primary processing of unattended sensory input and therefore enhance cognitive performance). Similar findings have been reported in aMMN (see Näätänen et al., 2011, 2012). When taking a closer look at the 33 studies investigated in Study V, we see that there is a great methodological variety in which stimuli and in which paradigms have been used, how vMMN is calculated/presented, whether standard and deviant (or control and deviant) responses have been statistically compared, whether and which control groups have been used, and whether vMMN has been correlated to any other (clinical) measurements (e.g. test scores, condition severity, age). Without rewriting the entire Study V here, I will bring out just a couple of examples. Results regarding vMMN in mood disorders seem to be vague, as the statistical importance of the differential response between standard and deviant stimuli (i.e. the vMMN) has not been assessed in the papers, and there seems to be a dependency on the stimulus type. Also, no clear tendency can be drawn from the vMMN studies in Alzheimer's disease or in aged subjects, where there are heterogeneous results. On the other hand, there are rather homogenous results in case of, for example, schizophrenia,

where patients of all four studies demonstrate smaller or no vMMN response. The meta-analysis of effect sizes and power conducted in Study V has promising results, as the median power calculated across 27 studies that had the necessary parameters presented, was 0.77 (0.61; 0.85 – the first and third quartiles, respectively).

Since the time the review paper was published, there are five additional reports indexed in the Web of Science © (Clarivate Analytics) database (online search conducted on December 7th, 2017) regarding the vMMN used in clinical and special populations, generally in line with the heterogeneous results reported in Study V. A study using emotional schematic facial stimuli confirmed the reduced vMMN of the patients with schizophrenia compared to healthy control subjects (She, Li, Ning, Ren, Wu, Huang et al., 2017). Two of the studies investigated age-related changes in vMMN and again, as in Study V, no homogeneous conclusions about aging effects can be drawn. Gaál and colleagues showed that in some cases aging might improve the processing of deviants via the mechanism of longer stimulus integration time (Gaál, Bodnár, & Czigler, 2017). The second study using numbers and letters as stimuli (Kieffaber, Okhravi, Hershaw, & Cunningham, 2016), showed diminished vMMN amplitudes (amongst other auditory and visual ERPs) in aged compared to young subjects. An interesting study compared daily nicotine smokers with nonsmokers (Stothart, Maynard, Lavis, & Munafò, 2016), presenting them with the warning signs found on cigarette packages. The results showed no differences in the change detection magnitude (as indicated by the vMMN amplitude) between the two subject groups, although for the smokers, the vMMN latency was delayed. Neither were there differences in early perceptual (as indicated by P1) or attentional (as indicated by P3) responses, but only in higher level emotional processing (as revealed by the LPP that started considerably later and had a lower amplitude in the smoking subject group). The only other vMMN study investigating nicotine effects available and reported in Study V (showing vMMN enhancement) was that of Fisher and colleagues (Fisher, Scott, Shah, Prise, Thompson, & Knott, 2010), but since nicotine was acutely administered in the latter, the two studies cannot really be compared. Liu and colleagues (Liu, Xiao, & Shi, 2016) studied detection of facial expressions in adolescents. The adolescent group had larger fronto-central vMMN amplitudes in an early latency range (100-200 ms) compared to the adults. Also, early vMMN amplitudes were larger only in fronto-central than occipito-temporal locations in the adolescent group, possibly reflecting the heightened sensitivity and enhanced prefrontal activity to affective stimuli in adolescence. Stimulus emotional valence (happy or sad) was significant only in the adult group. As we argue in Study V, the vMMN maturates differently for separate visual functions, and it seems that for emotional expressions, this maturation is not complete at adolescence (the mean age of the group was 14.6).

As we see in Study V, measuring the vMMN in clinical or special populations calls for more rigorous testing of different experimental protocols to

have a more unified understanding and agreement on methodological approaches. Both Study II and Study IV have improved the field in that matter. Study II is one of the few papers in the field where the occurrence of vMMN is investigated in two different attentional settings using the same vMMN-eliciting stimulus sequence – a condition where the vMMN eliciting stimuli are ignored, as well as a condition, where attention is directed to exactly the same stimulus sequence. Such direct juxtapositionings are necessary to confirm that vMMN is independent of attention, which is one of the established prerequisites of the component (Näätänen et al., 2007). In addition, we propose (based on the results of Study I as well) to use a stimulus configuration, where the attentioncapturing target detection task is presented in the center of the visual field, while the vMMN-eliciting stimuli are presented in the periphery and the stimulus presentations are independent of each other in time. (See the Discussion pp. 7–8 of Study II for a discussion on the significance of the target location both in space (i.e. different locations on the screen) and time (i.e. either in the same sequence with the vMMN-eliciting standard and deviant stimuli, or separate from the latter).) Recently, Stefanics and colleagues reviewed different experimental protocols used for diminishing the attention effects on the vMMN (Stefanics et al., 2014). The authors concluded that "even if the level of attentional control in vMMN studies is highly variable, the results of the various studies have been remarkably similar, since their overwhelming majority has reported negativegoing deviant minus standard ERP components with posterior scalp distribution in the ~100–400 ms range (Stefanics et al., 2014). However, as we also discuss in Study V (in section 2.6. Aging and maturation), the non-efficient attention control in some of the studies might explain the poor vMMN results.

Study IV presents several methodological gains. Most importantly, it is the first study comparing the oddball and optimum paradigms in the visual domain. The results showed similarly solid vMMN for angry and happy faces in both paradigms. This is a significant encouragement for using the optimum measurement paradigm, where more deviant stimuli can be presented in a shorter amount of time. Also, as can be seen in the vMMN literature, there are different ways of presenting the standard/deviant (or control/deviant) difference, i.e. what the vMMN is. Most commonly the vMMN waveform is a difference wave between (mean) deviant and standard/control stimulus activity, presenting voltage changes (amplitude) as a function of time. It is possible to look at the area under curve (AUC, e.g. Urban et al., 2008), the highest amplitude (voltage) peak in the (usually before chosen) expected latency range (Fisher et al., 2010), the mean amplitude in a certain (before determined) latency range (either choosing one time window around the highest peak of the vMMN curve, e.g. Astikainen et al., 2008; or defining several time windows, e.g. Amenedo et al., 2007), or oscillatory activity (Stothart & Kazanina, 2013). In Study IV, two differently calculated vMMN estimates (from the same data) were compared: a) maximal negative peak of the waveform (determined as the mean value of the peak and two of its neighbours); and b) mean amplitude in five time intervals, which were determined by visual inspection of the mean waveforms, as well as the literature. We showed that the two estimates are very similar to each other, as their mean linear product-moment correlation was 0.961 (minimum 0.943, maximum 0.971), which at least lets us take it a bit more easy on choosing the "right" parameter for vMMN calculations.

CONCLUSIONS

The research presented in the current thesis used different behavioural and brain imaging methods, to target the underpinnings of automatic processing in visual perception. We focused on two examples of visual input that are thought to be processed in a rather automatic way and carry high value for a person to survive in the physical and social environment – motion and emotional expressions. In addition, we investigated the emergence of visual mismatch negativity that reflects the brain's automatic change-detection ability, and showed that largely involuntary processes exist, which monitor visual input, categorize it, and detect deviations from a "standard" input.

This thesis can be summarized by the following statements, which recapitulate the novelty and main findings obtained in the five presented studies:

- 1. Although it is widely believed that no motion can be perceived without establishing a frame of reference with other objects and/or motion on the background, Study I demonstrated that the onset of motion is detected based on the retinal motion, which is not related to the context of other objects and motions into which the target is embedded. This finding speaks in favour of a simple and automatic process of detecting motion, which is largely insensitive to the surrounding context.
- 2. Cortical electrical potentials elicited by the change in peripheral motion in Study II were similar irrespective of whether observers attended or not to the change in the motion parameters. Again, this suggests there is an automatic mechanism for the detection of motion, which cannot be interfered by the overt attention.
- 3. Although observers were instructed to detect the colour change, they were not able to ignore the velocity with which the targets were moving in Study III. The fact that velocity facilitated the detection of changes in colour shows that processing of these two attributes motion and colour is not entirely isolated from one another. Also, it indicates that the observer can be unable to fully follow experimental instructions, and might rely on automatic mechanisms with a prefixed visual attribute instead.
- 4. Participants had a predisposition to detect emotional facial expressions faster and more easily compared with neutral facial expressions, with a tendency towards more automatic attention to angry stimulus in Study IV. These results confirm the existence of an automatic process for analysing the stimulus configuration and its match to a specific combination of visual elements.
- 5. The MMN is one of the most objective and efficient methods for analysing automatic processes in the brain. Well validated for the acoustic domain, a visual analogue of the MMN remained elusive for some time. Study II and Study IV contributed to proving the existence of vMMN, as well as proposed several methodological gains.

6. Recently, as a member of a group of authors, we suggested that vMMN could be used for the analysis of automatic processes and their alterations in the visual modality that can be more sensitive to various pathological changes. Study V is an important contribution to the vMMN field as it is the first comprehensive review and meta-analysis of the vMMN studies in psychiatric and neurological disorders.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The research included in this dissertation has received support from the following sources: the Estonian Ministry of Science and Education and the Estonian Research Council (Institutional Research Grant IUT02-13 and SF0180029s08), the former Estonian Science Foundation (grants #8332, #8231 and #6244), the European Social Fund (Primus grant #3-8.2/60 and the financing of the Doctoral School of Behavioural, Social and Health Sciences), European Regional Development Fund (University of Tartu ASTRA Project PER ASPERA: Doctoral School of Behavioural, Social and Health Sciences), and the "Norwegian financial mechanism 2009–2014" through the Norwegian-Estonian Research Cooperation Programme (project EMP180).

How many supervisors does it take to supervise one PhD student? In my case, the number is three and I have benefitted enormously from this arrangement, because each one of them contributed with their own knowledge and speciality. Jüri Allik has been the one guiding my first and ongoing steps in the field of visual perception and psychophysics, which is a fascinating topic of research. In addition to appreciating base research and experimental work, he has also taught me a lot about scientific writing and the rules and tricks of the academic world. Risto Näätänen has been an irreplaceable source of guidance and knowledge in the mismatch negativity research. With Kairi Kreegipuu I have worked the closest for the past 10+ years of doing research. Her bright ideas and sharp thinking as well as methodological thoroughness have been truly motivating. Thank you all for supervising me!

I have had the opportunity to work in the warm and friendly collective of the Institute of Psychology. I therefore thank all my colleagues for creating this work environment. My special thanks goes to the friends, and present and former colleagues from our small research group of experimental psychology, especially Maria Tamm, Carolina Murd, Aire Raidvee, Ainika Jakobson, Andero Uusberg, Helen Uusberg, Kristiina Averin and Richard Naar, with whom I have done research together, but also shared the ups and downs of graduate studies. Carolina and Andero, thank you also for your thoughtful comments on this thesis. Special thanks to Tiit Mogom for solving all the technical issues, Mai Toom for programming help, Hels Hinrikson and Katrin Kern for language advice, and Katre Sakala and Ene Karja for their work and help in the sometimes inscrutable world of bureaucracy. There are several (scientific) friends, colleagues and co-authors who have shaped my views in different scientific questions and have been inspiring throughout my graduate studies – Juho Strömmer, Piia Astikainen, Jan Krémlacek, Mari-Liis Kaldoja, Kadri Kõiv, Aet O'Leary, Kelli Lehto, and Kristiina Kompus. Thank you all!

I have always felt the support of my family (especially you, mom and Kaie!) and friends in pursuing my PhD and choosing the academic career, and for that, I am grateful to each one of you. To some of you, though, I would like to say – yes, working as a researcher *is* a real job.

Mati, thank you for your love and support, and for gently forcing me to mark down the thesis-writing days in the calendar and stick to them. I could not have done this without you. And my dear little Madli, without even knowing it yet, you have put things in perspective for me, and for that I am truly grateful. I love you both so much!

Last, but not least I thank everyone who has participated in my experiments throughout the years.

REFERENCES

- Akatsuka, K., Wasaka, T., Nakata, H., Inui, K., Hoshiyama, M., & Kakigi, R. (2005). Mismatch responses related to temporal discrimination of somatosensory stimulation. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, *116*, 1930–1937. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2005.04.021
- Amenedo, E., Pazo-Alvarez, P., & Cadaveira, F. (2007). Vertical asymmetries in preattentive detection of changes in motion direction. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 64, 184–189. doi:10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2007.02.001
- Astikainen, P., Lillstrang, E., & Ruusuvirta, T. (2008). Visual mismatch negativity for changes in orientation- a sensory memory-dependent response. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 28, 2319–2324. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06510.x
- Bargh, J. A. (1994). The Four Horsemen of Automaticity: Awareness, Intention, Efficiency, and Control in Social Cognition. New York: New York University.
- Barrett, L. F. (2011). Was Darwin wrong about emotional expressions?. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 20(6), 400–406. doi:10.1177/0963721411429125
- Becker, D. V., Anderson, U. S., Mortensen, C. R., Neufeld, S. L., & Neel, R. (2011). The face in the crowd effect unconfounded: happy faces, not angry faces, are more efficiently detected in single-and multiple-target visual search tasks. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General*, 140(4), 637–659. doi:10.1037/a0024060
- Bentin, S., Allison, T., Puce, A., Perez, E., & McCarthy, G. (1996). Electrophysiological studies of face perception in humans. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 8(6), 551–565. doi:10.1162/jocn.1996.8.6.551
- Berti, S. (2011). The attentional blink demonstrates automatic deviance processing in vision. *Neuroreport*, 22(13), 664–667. doi:10.1097/WNR.0b013e32834a8990
- Birnboim, S. (2003). The automatic and controlled information-processing dissociation: Is it still relevant? *Neuropsychology Review*, *13*(1), 19–31. doi:10.1023/a:1022348506064
- Blake, R., & Shiffrar, M. (2007). Perception of human motion. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 58, 47–73. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.57.102904.190152
- Born, R. T., & Bradley, D. C. (2005). Structure and function of visual area MT. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, *28*, 157–189. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.26.041002.131052
- Bradley, D. C., & Andersen, R. A. (1998). Center–surround antagonism based on disparity in primate area MT. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *18*(18), 7552–7565. WOS:000075893000046
- Calvo, M. G., & Nummenmaa, L. (2008). Detection of emotional faces: salient physical features guide effective visual search. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General*, 137(3), 471–494. doi:10.1037/a0012771
- Cammann, R. (1990). Is there no MMN in the visual modality? *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, *13*, 234–234. doi:10.1017/s0140525x00078420
- Carrasco, M. (2011). Visual attention: The past 25 years. *Vision Research*, *51*(13), 1484–1525. doi:10.1016/j.visres.2011.04.012
- Carretié, L. (2014). Exogenous (automatic) attention to emotional stimuli: a review. *Cognitive, Affective, & Behavioral Neuroscience*, *14*(4), 1228–1258. doi:10.3758/s13415-014-0270-2

- Cavanagh, P. (1992). Attention-based motion perception. *Science*, 257, 1563–1565. doi:10.1126/science.1523411
- Cheour, M., Alho, K., Čeponiené, R., Reinikainen, K., Sainio, K., Pohjavuori, M., Aaltonen, O., & Näätänen, R. (1998). Maturation of mismatch negativity in infants. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 29, 217–226. doi:10.1016/S0167-8760(98)00017-8
- Cheour, M., Leppänen, P. H. T., & Kraus, N. (2000). Mismatch negativity (MMN) as a tool for investigating auditory discrimination and sensory memory in infants and children. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, 111, 4–16. doi:10.1016/S1388-2457(99)00191-1
- Cheour, M., Martynova, O., Näätänen, R., Erkkola, R., Sillanpää, M., Kero, P., Raz, A., Kaikio, M.-L., Hiltunen, J., Aaltonen, O., Savela, J., & Hämäläinen, H. (2002). Speech sounds learned by sleeping newborns. *Nature*, *415*, 599–600. doi:10.1038/415599b
- Cheour-Luhtanen, M., Alho, K., Kujala, T., Sainio, K., Reinikainen, K., Renlund, M., Aaltonen, O., Eerola, O., & Näätänen, R. (1995). Mismatch negativity indicates vowel discrimination in newborns. *Hearing Research*, 82, 53–58. doi:10.1016/0378-5955(94)00164-L
- Conway, B. R., Moeller, S., & Tsao, D. Y. (2007). Specialized color modules in macaque extrastriate cortex. *Neuron*, *56*(3), 560–573. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2007.10.008
- Corbetta, M., & Shulman, G. L. (2002). Control of goal-directed and stimulus-driven attention in the brain. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *3*(3), 201–215. doi:10.1038/nrn755
- Cowan, N. (2010). The Magical Mystery Four: How Is Working Memory Capacity Limited, and Why? *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 19(1), 51–57. doi:10.1177/0963721409359277
- Cowan, N. (2015). George Miller's Magical Number of Immediate Memory in Retrospect: Observations on the Faltering Progression of Science. *Psychological Review*, 122(3), 536–541. doi:10.1037/a0039035
- Coyle, J. T., Tsai, G., & Goff, D. (2003). Converging Evidence of NMDA Receptor Hypofunction in the Pathophysiology of Schizophrenia. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1003, 318–327. doi:10.1196/annals.1300.020
- Cutting, J. E., & Proffitt, D. R. (1982). The minimum principle and the perception of absolute, common, and relative motions. *Cognitive Psychology*, 14(2), 211–246. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/0010-0285(82)90009-3
- Cutting, J. E., Proffitt, D. R., & Kozlowski, L. T. (1978). A biomechanical invariant for gait perception. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance*, 4(3), 357–372. doi:10.1037/0096-1523.4.3.357
- Czigler, I. (2007). Visual mismatch negativity: violation of nonattended environmental regularities. *Journal of Psychophysiology*, 21(3–4), 224–230. doi:10.1027/0269-8803.21.34.224
- Czigler, I. (2014). Visual mismatch negativity and categorization. *Brain Topography*, 27, 590–598. doi:10.1007/s10548-013-0316-8
- Damaso, K. A. M., Michie, P. T., & Todd, J. (2015). Paying attention to MMN in schizophrenia. *Brain Research*, *1626*, 267–279. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2015.06.031
- Darwin, C. (2013). The expression of the emotions in man and animals. Mineola, N.Y.: Dover Publications, Inc.
- Duncan, C. C., Barry, R. J., Connolly, J. F., Fischer, C., Michie, P. T., Näätänen, R., Polich, J., Reinvang, I., & Van Petten, C. (2009). Event-related potentials in clinical research: Guidelines for eliciting, recording, and quantifying mismatch negativity,

- P300, and N400. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, *120*(11), 1883–1908. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2009.07.045
- Duncker, K. (1929). Über induzierte Bewegung. *Psychologische Forschung*, 12(1), 180–259. doi:10.1007/bf02409210
- Ekman, P. (1999). Facial expressions. In T. Dalgleish & M. J. Power (Eds.), *Handbook of Cognition and Emotion* (pp. 301–320). Chichester, UK: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. doi:10.1002/0470013494.ch16
- Fisher, D. J., Scott, T. L., Shah, D. K., Prise, S., Thompson, M., & Knott, V. J. (2010). Light up and see: enhancement of the visual mismatch negativity (vMMN) by nicotine. *Brain Research*, *1313*, 162–171. doi:/10.1016/j.brainres.2009.12.002
- Fox, E., & Damjanovic, L. (2006). The eyes are sufficient to produce a threat superiority effect. *Emotion*, 6(3), 534–539. doi:10.1037/1528-3542.6.3.534
- Friston, K. (2005). A theory of cortical responses. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 360(1456), 815–836. doi:10.1098/rstb.2005.1622
- Gaál, Z. A., Bodnár, F., & Czigler, I. (2017). When Elderly Outperform Young Adults— Integration in Vision Revealed by the Visual Mismatch Negativity. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, *9: 15*. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2017.00015
- Galilei, G. (1967). *Dialogue concerning the two chief world systems, Ptolemaic and Copernican*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Gehring, W. J. (2014). The evolution of vision. *Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews-Developmental Biology*, 3(1), 1–40. doi:10.1002/wdev.96
- Gibson, J. J. (1950). The Perception of the Visual World. Oxford, England: Houghton Mifflin.
- Gibson, J. J., & Gibson, E. J. (1955). Perceptual learning: differentiation or enrichment? *Psychological Review*, 62(1), 32–41. doi:10.1037/h0048826
- Globisch, J., Hamm, A. O., Esteves, F., & Öhman, A. (1999). Fear appears fast: Temporal course of startle reflex potentiation in animal fearful subjects. *Psychophysiology*, *36*(1), 66–75. doi:10.1017/s0048577299970634
- Goodale, M. A. (2011). Transforming vision into action. *Vision Research*, 51(13), 1567-1587. doi:10.1016/j.visres.2010.07.027
- Goodale, M. A., & Milner, A. D. (1992). Separate visual pathways for perception and action. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 15(1), 20–25. doi:10.1016/0166-2236(92)90344-8
- Grill-Spector, K., & Malach, R. (2004). The human visual cortex. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 27, 649–677. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144220
- Hansen, C. H., & Hansen, R. D. (1988). Finding the face in the crowd: An anger superiority effect. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 54(6), 917–924. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.917
- Henning, S., Merboldt, K. D., & Frahm, J. (2005). Simultaneous recordings of visual evoked potentials and BOLD MRI activations in response to visual motion processing. *NMR in Biomedicine*, *18*(8), 543–552. doi:10.1002/nbm.988
- Hietanen, J. K., & Nummenmaa, L. (2011). The naked truth: the face and body sensitive N170 response is enhanced for nude bodies. *PLoS One*, *6*(11): e24408. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0024408
- Hochstein, S., & Ahissar, M. (2002). View from the top: Hierarchies and reverse hierarchies in the visual system. *Neuron*, *36*(5), 791–804. doi:10.1016/s0896-6273(02)01091-7
- Holmgren, S. (1973). A "Mach band type" phenomenon in the visual perception of motion. Report 142, Dept. of Psychol., Univ. of Uppsala, Sweden.

- Hosák, L., Kremláček, J., Kuba, M., Libiger, J., & Čížek, J. (2008). Mismatch negativity in methamphetamine dependence: a pilot study. *Acta Neurobiologiae Experimentalis*, 68, 97–102. WOS:000255347300012
- Hubel, D. H., & Wiesel, T. N. (2005). *Brain and visual perception: The story of a 25-year collaboration*. New York, N.Y.: Oxford University Press.
- Huotilainen, M., Kujala, A., Hotakainen, M., Parkkonen, L., Taulu, S., Simola, J., Nenonen, J., Karjalainen, M., & Näätänen, R. (2005). Short-term memory functions of the human fetus recorded with magnetoencephalography. *NeuroReport*, *16*, 81–84. doi:10.1097/00001756-200501190-00019
- Ido, K., Ohtani, Y., & Ejima, Y. (2000). Summation between nearby motion signals and facilitative/inhibitory interactions between distant motion signals. *Vision Research*, 40(5), 503–516. doi:10.1016/S0042-6989(99)00199-6
- Jacobsen, T., & Schröger, E. (2003). Measuring duration mismatch negativity. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, *114*(6), 1133–1143. doi:10.1016/S1388-2457(03)00043-9
- Javitt, D. C. (2009). Sensory processing in schizophrenia: neither simple nor intact. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, *35*(6), 1059–1064. doi:10.1093/schbul/sbp110
- Javitt, D. C., Steinschneider, M., Schroeder, C. E., & Arezzo, J. C. (1996). Role of cortical N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors in auditory sensory memory and mismatch negativity generation: implications for schizophrenia. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 93(21), 11962–11967. doi:10.1073/pnas.93.21.11962
- Javitt, D. C., Zukin, S. R., Heresco-Levy, U., & Umbricht, D. (2012). Has an angel shown the way? Etiological and therapeutic implications of the PCP/NMDA model of schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 38(5), 958–966. doi:10.1093/schbul/sbs069
- Jiang, J., Summerfield, C., & Egner, T. (2016). Visual prediction error spreads across object features in human visual cortex. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *36*(50), 12746–12763. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1546-16.2016
- Johansson, G. (1973). Visual perception of biological motion and a model for its analysis. *Perception & Psychophysics*, 14(2), 201–211. doi:10.3758/bf03212378
- Johansson, G. (1978). Visual Event Perception. In R. Held & H. W. Leibowitz (Eds.). *Handbook of Sensory Physiology* (Vol. 8, pp. 675–711). Berlin: Springer-Verlag.
- Julesz, B., & Schumer, R. A. (1981). Early visual perception. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 32, 575–627. doi:10.1146/annurev.ps.32.020181.003043
- Juth, P., Lundqvist, D., Karlsson, A., & Öhman, A. (2005). Looking for foes and friends: perceptual and emotional factors when finding a face in the crowd. *Emotion*, 5(4), 379–395. doi:10.1037/1528-3542.5.4.379
- Kahneman, D. (2011). Thinking Fast and Slow. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux.
- Kaplan, E. (2014). The M, P and K pathways of the primate visual system revisited. In J. S. Werner, & L. M. Chalupa (Eds.), *The New Visual Neurosciences*. Cambridge, MA: Massachusetts Institute of Technology.
- Kekoni, J., Hämäläinen, H., Saarinen, M., Gröhn, J., Reinikainen, K., Lehtokoski, A., & Näätänen, R. (1997). Rate effect and mismatch responses in the somatosensory system: ERP-recordings in humans. *Biological Psychology*, 46, 125–142. doi:10.1016/S0301-0511(97)05249-6
- Kentridge, R. W., Heywood, C. A., & Weiskrantz, L. (1999). Attention without awareness in blindsight. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences*, 266(1430), 1805–1811. doi:10.1098/rspb.1999.0850
- Kieffaber, P. D., Okhravi, H. R., Hershaw, J. N., & Cunningham, E. C. (2016). Evaluation of a clinically practical, ERP-based neurometric battery: Application to age-

- related changes in brain function. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, 127(5), 2192–2199. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2016.01.023
- Kimura, M. (2012). Visual mismatch negativity and unintentional temporal-context-based prediction in vision. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, *83*, 144–155. doi:10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2011.11.010
- Kimura, M., Katayama, J. I., Ohira, H., & Schröger, E. (2009). Visual mismatch negativity: new evidence from the equiprobable paradigm. *Psychophysiology*, 46(2), 402–409. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8986.2008.00767.x
- Kimura, M., Schröger, E., & Czigler, I. (2011). Visual mismatch negativity and its importance in visual cognitive sciences. *Neuroreport*, *22*, 669–673. doi:10.1097/WNR.0b013e32834973ba
- Kimura, M., & Takeda, Y. (2013). Task difficulty affects the predictive process indexed by visual mismatch negativity. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7: 267. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2013.00267
- Knudsen, E. I. (2007). Fundamental components of attention. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 30, 57–78. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro.30.051606.094256
- Kompus, K., Westerhausen, R., Craven, A. R., Kreegipuu, K., Põldver, N., Passow, S., Specht, K., Hugdahl, K., & Näätänen, R. (2015). Resting-state glutamatergic neurotransmission is related to the peak latency of auditory mismatch negativity (MMN) for duration deviants: a ¹H-MRS-EEG study. *Psychophysiology. 52*, 1131-1139. doi:10.1111/psyp.12445
- Kovarski, K., Latinus, M., Charpentier, J., Cléry, H., Roux, S., Houy-Durand, E., Saby, A., Bonnet-Brilhault, F., Batty, M., & Gomot, M. (2017). Facial Expression Related vMMN: Disentangling Emotional from Neutral Change Detection. Frontiers in Human Neuroscience, 11: 18. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2017.00018
- Krauel, K., Schott, P., Sojka, B., Pause, B. M., & Ferstl, R. (1999). Is there a mismatch negativity analogue in the olfactory event-related potential? *Journal of Psychophysiology*, *13*, 49–55. doi:10.1027//0269-8803.13.1.49
- Kreegipuu, K., Murd, C., & Allik, J. (2006). Detection of colour changes in a moving object. *Vision Research*, 46(11), 1848–1855. doi:10.1016/j.visres.2005.11.013
- Kremláček, J., Kuba, M., Kubová, Z., Langrová, J., Szanyi, J., Vít, F., & Bednář, M. (2013). Visual mismatch negativity in the dorsal stream is independent of concurrent visual task difficulty. Frontiers in Human Neuroscience, 7: 411. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2013.00411
- Kremláček, J., Kubová, Z., Kuba, M., & Langrová, J. (2006). Visual mismatch negativity elicited by the magnocellular system activation. *Vision Research*, *46*, 485–490. doi:10.1016/j.visres.2005.10.001
- Kremláček, J., Vališ, M., Masopust, J., Urban, A., Zumrová, A., Taláb, R., Kuba, M., Kubová, Z., & Langrová, J. (2011). An electrophysiological study of visual processing in spinocerebellar ataxia type 2 (SCA2). *The Cerebellum*, *10*(1), 32–42. doi:10.1007/s12311-010-0220-7
- Kuba, M., Kubová, Z., Kremláček, J., & Langrová, J. (2007). Motion-onset VEPs: characteristics, methods, and diagnostic use. *Vision Research*, *47*(2), 189–202. doi:10.1016/j.visres.2006.09.020
- Kuldkepp, N., Kreegipuu, K., Raidvee, A., Näätänen, R., & Allik, J. (2013). Unattended and attended visual change detection of motion as indexed by event-related potentials and its behavioral correlates. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7:476. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2013.00476

- Lamme, V. A., & Roelfsema, P. R. (2000). The distinct modes of vision offered by feedforward and recurrent processing. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 23(11), 571–579. doi:10.1016/S0166-2236(00)01657-X
- Larson, C. L., Aronoff, J., Sarinopoulos, I. C., & Zhu, D. C. (2009). Recognizing threat: a simple geometric shape activates neural circuitry for threat detection. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 21(8), 1523–1535. doi:10.1162/jocn.2009.21111
- Larson, C. L., Aronoff, J., & Stearns, J. J. (2007). The shape of threat: simple geometric forms evoke rapid and sustained capture of attention. *Emotion*, 7(3), 526–534. doi:10.1037/1528-3542.7.3.526
- Laycock, R., Crewther, S. G., & Crewther, D. P. (2007). A role for the 'magnocellular advantage' in visual impairments in neurodevelopmental and psychiatric disorders. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, *31*(3), 363–376. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2006.10.003
- Liu, T., Xiao, T., & Shi, J. (2016). Automatic change detection to facial expressions in adolescents: evidence from visual mismatch negativity responses. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7: 462. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00462
- Livingstone, M. S., & Hubel, D. H. (1987). Psychophysical evidence for separate channels for the perception of form, color, movement, and depth. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 7(11), 3416–3468. WOS:A1987K878200003
- Livingstone, M. S., & Hubel, D. (1988). Segregation of form, color, movement, and depth: Anatomy, physiology, and perception. *Science*, 240(4853), 740–749. doi:10.1126/science.3283936
- Lo, Y. T., & Zeki, S. (2014). Perceptual asynchrony for motion. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 8: 108. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2014.00108
- Logothetis, N. K., & Wandell, B. A. (2004). Interpreting the BOLD signal. *Annual Review of Physiology*, 66, 735–769. doi:10.1146/annurev.physiol.66.082602.092845
- Lorenzo-López, L., Amenedo, E., Pazo-Alvarez, P., & Cadaveira, F. (2004). Preattentive detection of motion direction changes in normal aging. *Neuroreport*, *15*, 2633–2636. doi:10.1097/00001756-200412030-00015
- Luck, S. J. (2012). Event-related potentials. In H. Cooper, P. M. Camic, D. L. Long, A. T. Panter, D. Rindskopf, & K. J. Sher (Eds.). APA handbook of research methods in psychology, Vol. 1. Foundations, planning, measures, and psychometrics (pp. 523–546). doi:10.1037/13619-028
- Lundqvist, D., Juth, P., & Öhman, A. (2014). Using facial emotional stimuli in visual search experiments: The arousal factor explains contradictory results. *Cognition and Emotion*, 28(6), 1012–1029. doi:10.1080/02699931.2013.867479
- Malekshahi, R., Seth, A., Papanikolaou, A., Mathews, Z., Birbaumer, N., Verschure, P. F. M. J., & Caria, A. (2016). Differential neural mechanisms for early and late prediction error detection. *Scientific Reports*, *6*: 24350. doi:10.1038/srep24350
- Maunsell, J. H., & Gibson, J. R. (1992). Visual response latencies in striate cortex of the macaque monkey. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 68(4), 1332–1344. doi:10.1152/jn.1992.68.4.1332
- Maunsell, J. H. R., Ghose, G. M., Assad, J. A., McAdams, C. J., Boudreau, C. E., & Noerager, B. D. (1999). Visual response latencies of magnocellular and parvocellular LGN neurons in macaque monkeys. *Visual Neuroscience*, *16*(1), 1–14. doi:10.1017/S0952523899156177
- Maunsell, J. H. R., & van Essen, D. C. (1983). The connections of the middle temporal visual area (MT) and their relationship to a cortical hierarchy in the macaque monkey. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *3*(12), 2563–2586. WOS:A1983RY36800016

- Miller, G. A. (1956). The magical number seven, plus or minus two: Some limits on our capacity for processing information. *Psychological Review*, *63*, 81–97. PubMed ID:13310704
- Milner, A. D., & Goodale, M. A. (2008). Two visual systems re-viewed. *Neuropsychologia*, 46(3), 774–785. doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2007.10.005
- Moore, T., & Zirnsak, M. (2017). Neural Mechanisms of Selective Visual Attention. *Annual Review of Psychology, 68*, 47–72. doi:10.1146/annurev-psych-122414-033400
- Moors, A. (2016). Automaticity: Componential, causal, and mechanistic explanations. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 67(1), 263–287. doi:10.1146/annurev-psych-122414-033550
- Moors, A., & De Houwer, J. (2006). Automaticity: A theoretical and conceptual analysis. *Psychological Bulletin, 132*(2), 297–326. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.132.2.297
- Morgan, M. J., Hole, G. J., & Glennerster, A. (1990). Biases and sensitivities in geometrical illusions. *Vision Research*, *30*(11), 1793–1810. doi:10.1016/0042-6989(90)90160-m
- Moutoussis, K., & Zeki, S. (1997). A direct demonstration of perceptual asynchrony in vision. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 264(1380), 393–399. doi:10.1098/rspb.1997.0056
- Moutoussis, K., & Zeki, S. (2008). Motion processing, directional selectivity, and conscious visual perception in the human brain. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 105(42), 16362–16367. doi:10.1073/pnas.0802867105
- Mundinano, I. C., Chen, J., de Souza, M., Sarossy, M. G., Joanisse, M. F., Goodale, M. A., & Bourne, J. A. (2017). More than blindsight: Case report of a child with extraordinary visual capacity following perinatal bilateral occipital lobe injury. *Neuropsychologia*. doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2017.11.017
- Murd, C. (2014). *Mechanisms of processing visual motion information: Psychophysical, bioelectrical and transcranial magnetic stimulation investigations.* (Doctoral dissertation). Tartu: University of Tartu Press
- Nashida, T., Yabe, H., Sato, Y., Hiruma, T., Sutoh, T., Shinozaki, N., & Kaneko, S. (2000). Automatic auditory information processing in sleep. *Sleep*, *23*(6), 821–828. WOS:000089449400012
- Nawrot, M., & Sekuler, R. (1990). Assimilation and contrast in motion perception: explorations in cooperativity. *Vision Research*, *30*(10), 1439–1451. doi:10.1016/0042-6989(90)90025-G
- Nowak, L. G., Munk, M. H. J., Girard, P., & Bullier, J. (1995). Visual latencies in areas V1 and V2 of the macaque monkey. *Visual Neuroscience*, *12*(2), 371–384. doi:10.1017/S095252380000804X
- Näätänen, R. (1992). Attention and brain function. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum
- Näätänen, R. (2001). The preception of speech sounds by the human brain as reflected by the mismatch negativity (MMN) and its magnetic equivalent (MMNm). *Psychophysiology*, 38(1), 1–21. doi:10.1017/S0048577201000208
- Näätänen, R., Astikainen, P., Ruusuvirta, T., & Huotilainen, M. (2010). Automatic auditory intelligence: An expression of the sensory–cognitive core of cognitive processes. *Brain Research Reviews*, *64*(1), 123–136. doi:10.1016/j.brainresrev.2010.03.001
- Näätänen, R., Gaillard, A. W., & Mäntysalo, S. (1978). Early selective-attention effect on evoked potential reinterpreted. *Acta Psychologica*, 42(4), 313–329. doi:10.1016/0001-6918(78)90006-9

- Näätänen, R., Kujala, T., Escera, C., Baldeweg, T., Kreegipuu, K., Carlson, S., & Ponton, C. (2012). The mismatch negativity (MMN) A unique window to disturbed central auditory processing in ageing and different clinical conditions. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, 123(3), 424–458. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2011.09.020
- Näätänen, R., Kujala, T., Kreegipuu, K., Carlson, S., Escera, C., Baldeweg, T., & Ponton, C. (2011). The mismatch negativity: an index of cognitive decline in neuropsychiatric and neurological diseases and in ageing. *Brain*, *134*, 3435–3453. doi:10.1093/brain/awr064
- Näätänen, R., & Kähkönen, S. (2009). Central auditory dysfunction in schizophrenia as revealed by the mismatch negativity (MMN) and its magnetic equivalent MMNm: a review. *International Journal of Neuropsychopharmacology*, *12*(1), 125–135. doi:10.1017/S1461145708009322
- Näätänen, R., Paavilainen, P., Rinne, T., & Alho, K. (2007). The mismatch negativity (MMN) in basic research of central auditory processing: A review. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, 118(12), 2544–2590. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2007.04.026
- Näätänen, R., Pakarinen, S., Rinne, T., & Takegata, R. (2004). The mismatch negativity (MMN): towards the optimal paradigm. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, 115(1), 140–144. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2003.04.001
- Näätänen, R., Tervaniemi, M., Sussman, E., Paavilainen, P., & Winkler, I. (2001). "Primitive intelligence" in the auditory cortex. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 24(5), 283–288. doi:10.1016/S0166-2236(00)01790-2
- Nyberg, L., Dahlin, E., Stigsdotter Neely, A., & Bäckman, L. (2009). Neural correlates of variable working memory load across adult age and skill: Dissociative patterns within the fronto-parietal network. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, 50(1), 41–46. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9450.2008.00678.x
- Öhman, A. (2002). Automaticity and the amygdala: Nonconscious responses to emotional faces. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 11(2), 62–66. doi:10.1111/1467-8721.00169
- Öhman, A., Lundqvist, D., & Esteves, F. (2001). The face in the crowd revisited: a threat advantage with schematic stimuli. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 80(3), 381–396. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.80.3.381
- Öhman, A., & Mineka, S. (2001). Fears, phobias, and preparedness: Toward an evolved module of fear and fear learning. *Psychological Review*, 108(3), 483–522. doi:10.1037//0033-295X.108.3.483
- Olofsson, J. K., Nordin, S., Sequeira, H., & Polich, J. (2008). Affective picture processing: an integrative review of ERP findings. *Biological Psychology*, 77(3), 247–265. doi:10.1016/j.biopsycho.2007.11.006
- Orban, G. A., Van Essen, D., & Vanduffel, W. (2004). Comparative mapping of higher visual areas in monkeys and humans. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 8(7), 315–324. doi:10.1016/j.tica.2004.05.009
- Palermo, R., & Rhodes, G. (2007). Are you always on my mind? A review of how face perception and attention interact. *Neuropsychologia*, 45(1), 75–92. doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2006.04.025
- Palmer, S. E. (1999). Vision science: Photons to phenomenology. Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press.
- Pause, B. M., & Krauel, K. (2000). Chemosensory event-related potentials (CSERP) as a key to the psychology of odors. *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 36(2), 105–122. doi:10.1016/S0167-8760(99)00105-1

- Pazo-Alvarez, P., Amenedo, E., & Cadaveira, F. (2004). Automatic detection of motion direction change in the human brain. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, *19*, 1978–1986. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2004.03273.x
- Pazo-Alvarez, P., Amenedo, E., Lorenzo-López, L., & Cadaveira, F. (2004). Effects of stimulus location on automatic detection of changes in motion direction in the human brain. *Neuroscience Letters*, *371*, 111–116. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2004.08.073
- Pazo-Alvarez, P., Cadaveira, F., & Amenedo, E. (2003). MMN in the visual modality: a review. *Biological Psychology*, 63(3), 199–236. doi:10.1016/S0301-0511(03)00049-8
- Pegna, A. J., Khateb, A., Michel, C. M., & Landis, T. (2004). Visual recognition of faces, objects, and words using degraded stimuli: where and when it occurs. *Human Brain Mapping*, 22(4), 300–311. doi:10.1002/hbm.20039
- Proffitt, D. R., Cutting, J. E., & Stier, D. M. (1979). Perception of wheel-generated motions. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance*, 5(2), 289–302. doi:10.1037/0096-1523.5.2.289
- Purcell, D. G., Stewart, A. L., & Skov, R. B. (1996). It takes a confounded face to pop out of a crowd. *Perception*, *25*(9), 1091–1108. doi:10.1068/p251091
- Raidvee, A. (2012). Pooling of elementary motion, colour, and orientation signals into global perception. (Doctoral dissertation). Tartu: University of Tartu Press
- Ramachandran, V. S. (1987). Interaction between colour and motion in human vision. *Nature*, 328(6131), 645–647. doi:10.1038/328645a0
- Raymond, J. E., Shapiro, K. L., & Arnell, K. M. (1992). Temporary suppression of visual processing in an RSVP task: An attentional blink?. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance*, 18(3), 849–860. doi:10.1037/0096-1523.18.3.849
- Reinhardt-Rutland, A. H. (1988). Induced movement in the visual modality: an overview. *Psychological Bulletin*, 103(1), 57–71. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.103.1.57
- Rensink, R. A. (2002). Change detection. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *53*(1), 245–277. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.53.100901.135125
- Rensink, R. A., O'Regan, J. K., & Clark, J. J. (1997). To see or not to see: The need for attention to perceive changes in scenes. *Psychological Science*, 8(5), 368–373. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9280.1997.tb00427.x
- Restuccia D., Zanini S., Cazzagon M., Del Piero I., Martucci L., & Della Marca, G. (2009). Somatosensory mismatch negativity in healthy children. *Developmental Medicine & Child Neurology*, *51*, 991–998. doi:10.1111/j.1469–8749.2009.03367.x
- Sabri, M., Radnovich, A. J., Li, T. Q., & Kareken, D. A. (2005). Neural correlates of olfactory change detection. *Neuroimage*, *25(3)*, 969–974. doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.12.033
- Sanders, M. D., Warrington, E. K., Marshall, J., & Weiskrantz, L. (1974). "Blindsight": vision in a field defect. *Lancet*, 303(7860), 707–708. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(74)92907-9
- Schlaghecken, F., Blagrove, E., Mantantzis, K., Maylor, E. A., & Watson, D. G. (2017). Look on the bright side: Positivity bias modulates interference effects in the simon task. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: General, 146*(6), 763–770. doi:10.1037/xge0000316
- Schneider, G. E. (1969). Two Visual Systems. *Science*, 163(3870), 895–902. doi:10.1126/science.163.3870.895
- Schneider, W., & Shiffrin, R. M. (1977). Controlled and automatic human information processing: I. Detection, search, and attention. *Psychological Review*, *84*(1), 1–66. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.84.1.1

- Schupp, H. T., Öhman, A., Junghöfer, M., Weike, A. I., Stockburger, J., & Hamm, A. O. (2004). The Facilitated Processing of Threatening Faces: An ERP Analysis. *Emotion*, 4(2), 189–200. doi:10.1037/1528-3542.4.2.189
- Sculthorpe, L. D., Ouellet, D. R., & Campbell, K. B. (2009). MMN elicitation during natural sleep to violations of an auditory pattern. *Brain Research*, *1290*, 52–62. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2009.06.013
- Sekuler, A. B., Sekuler, R., & Sekuler, E. B. (1990). How the visual system detects changes in the direction of moving targets. *Perception*, *19*(2), 181–195. doi:10.1068/p190181
- Shariff, A. F., & Tracy, J. L. (2011). What are emotion expressions for? *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 20(6), 395–399. doi:10.1177/0963721411424739
- She, S., Li, H., Ning, Y., Ren, J., Wu, Z., Huang, R., Zhao, J., Wang, Q., & Zheng, Y. (2017). Revealing the Dysfunction of Schematic Facial-Expression Processing in Schizophrenia: A Comparative Study of Different References. Frontiers in Neuroscience, 11: 314. doi:10.3389/fnins.2017.00314
- Shiffrin, R. M., & Schneider, W. (1977). Controlled and automatic human information processing: II. Perceptual learning, automatic attending and a general theory. *Psychological Review*, *84*(2), 127–190. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.84.2.127
- Shiffrin, R. M., & Schneider, W. (1984). Automatic and controlled processing revisited. *Psychological Review*, *91*(2), 269–276. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.91.2.269
- Shinozaki, N., Yabe, H., Sutoh, T., Hiruma, T., & Kaneko, S. (1998). Somatosensory automatic responses to deviant stimuli. *Cognitive Brain Research*, 7, 165–171. doi:10.1016/S0926-6410(98)00020-2
- Shipp, S. (2004). The brain circuitry of attention. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 8(5), 223–230. doi:10.1016/j.tics.2004.03.004
- Simons, D. J. (2000). Attentional capture and inattentional blindness. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 4(4), 147–155. doi:10.1016/S1364-6613(00)01455-8
- Simons, D. J., & Chabris, C. F. (1999). Gorillas in our midst: Sustained inattentional blindness for dynamic events. *Perception*, 28(9), 1059–1074. doi:10.1068/p281059
- Sokolov, E. N. (1963). Higher nervous functions: the orienting reflex. *Annual Review of Phsyiology*, *25*, 545–580. doi:10.1146/annurev.ph.25.030163.002553
- Stefanics, G., Csukly, G., Komlósi, S., Czobor, P., & Czigler, I. (2012). Processing of unattended facial emotions: a visual mismatch negativity study. *Neuroimage*, *59*, 3042–3049. doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.10.041
- Stefanics, G., Háden, G., Huotilainen, M., Balázs, L., Sziller, I., Beke, A., Fellman, V., & Winkler, I. (2007). Auditory temporal grouping in newborn infants. *Psychophysiology*, 44, 697–702. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8986.2007.00540.x
- Stefanics, G., Kimura, M., & Czigler, I. (2011). Visual mismatch negativity reveals automatic detection of sequential regularity violation. *Frontiers in Human Neurosciemce*, *5:46*. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2011.00046
- Stefanics, G., Kremláček, J., & Czigler, I. (2014). Visual mismatch negativity: a predictive coding view. *Frontiers in Human Neurosciemce*, 8:666. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2014.00666
- Stoerig, P., & Cowey, A. (1997). Blindsight in man and monkey. *Brain*, 120, 535–559. doi:10.1093/brain/120.3.535
- Stothart, G., & Kazanina, N. (2013). Oscillatory characteristics of the visual mismatch negativity: what evoked potentials aren't telling us. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7: 426. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2013.00426

- Stothart, G., Maynard, O., Lavis, R., & Munafò, M. (2016). Neural correlates of cigarette health warning avoidance among smokers. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 161, 155–162. doi:10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2016.01.025
- Strömmer, J. M., Põldver, N., Waselius, T., Kirjavainen, V., Järveläinen, S., Björksten, S., Tarkka, I. M., & Astikainen, P. (2017). Automatic auditory and somatosensory brain responses in relation to cognitive abilities and physical fitness in older adults. *Scientific Reports*, 7: 13699. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-14139-9
- Strömmer, J. M., Tarkka, I. M., & Astikainen, P. (2014). Somatosensory mismatch response in young and elderly adults. *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*, 6:293. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2014.00293
- Sussman, E. (2007). A new view on the MMN and attention debate. *Journal of Psychophysiology*, 21(3–4), 164–175. doi:10.1027/0269-8803.21.34.164
- Sussman, E. S., Chen, S., Sussman-Fort, J., & Dinces, E. (2014). The five myths of MMN: redefining how to use MMN in basic and clinical research. *Brain Topography*, 27, 553–564. doi:10.1007/s10548-013-0326-6
- Tadin, D., Lappin, J. S., Gilroy, L. A., & Blake, R. (2003). Perceptual consequences of centre–surround antagonism in visual motion processing. *Nature*, 424(6946), 312–315. doi:10.1038/nature01800
- Talcott, J. B., Hansen, P. C., Willis-Owen, C., McKinnell, I. W., Richardson, A. J., & Stein, J. F. (1998). Visual magnocellular impairment in adult developmental dyslexics. *Neuro-ophthalmology*, 20(4), 187–201. doi:10.1076/noph.20.4.187.3931
- Tanaka, J. W., & Farah, M. J. (1993). Parts and wholes in face recognition. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 46(2), 225–245. doi:10.1080/14640749308401045
- Tervaniemi, M., Sinkkonen, J., Virtanen, J., Kallio, J., Ilmoniemi, R. J., Salonen, O., & Näätänen, R. (2005). Test–retest stability of the magnetic mismatch response (MMNm). *Clinical Neurophysiology*, *116*, 2005, 1897–1905. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2005.03.025
- Tobimatsu, S., & Celesia, G. G. (2006). Studies of human visual pathophysiology with visual evoked potentials. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, *117*(7), 1414–1433. doi:10.1016/j.clinph.2006.01.004
- Todd, J., Harms, L., Schall, U., & Michie, P. T. (2013). Mismatch negativity: translating the potential. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *4: 171*. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2013.00171
- Tovée, M. J. (1994). Neuronal Processing: How fast is the speed of thought?. *Current Biology*, 4(12), 1125–1127. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(00)00253-0
- Treisman, A., & Paterson, R. (1984). Emergent features, attention, and object perception. *Journal of Experimental Psychology-Human Perception and Performance*, 10(1), 12–31. doi:10.1037/0096-1523.10.1.12
- Tugin, S., Hernandez-Pavon, J. C., Ilmoniemi, R. J., & Nikulin, V. V. (2016). Visual deviant stimuli produce mismatch responses in the amplitude dynamics of neuronal oscillations. *Neuroimage*, 142, 645–655. doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2016.07.024
- Tulving, E., & Schacter, D. L. (1990). Priming and human memory systems. *Science*, 247(4940), 301–306. doi:10.1126/science.2296719
- Tynan, P., & Sekuler, R. (1975). Simultaneous motion contrast: Velocity, sensitivity and depth response. *Vision Research*, *15*(11), 1231–1238. doi:10.1016/0042-6989(75)90167-4
- Umbricht, D., & Krljes, S. (2005). Mismatch negativity in schizophrenia: a meta-analysis. *Schizophrenia Research*, 76(1), 1–23. doi:0.1016/j.schres.2004.12.002

- Ungerleider, L. G., & Mishkin, M. (1982). Two cortical visual systems. In D. J. Ingle, M. A. Goodale, & R. J. W. Mansfield (Eds.), *Analysis of Visual Behavior*, pp. 549–586. Cambridge, MA: MIT press.
- Urban, A., Kremláček, J., Masopust, J., & Libiger, J. (2008). Visual mismatch negativity among patients with schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Research*, 102(1–3), 320–328. doi:10.1016/j.schres.2008.03.014
- van Rhijn, M., Roeber, U., & O'Shea, R. P. (2013). Can eye of origin serve as a deviant? Visual mismatch negativity from binocular rivalry. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7:190. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2013.00190
- Wallach, H., & O'Leary, A. (1985). Vector analysis of rotary motion perception. *Perception & Psychophysics*, 38(1), 47–54. doi:10.3758/bf03202923
- Wallach, H., O'Leary, A., & McMahon, M. L. (1982). Three stimuli for visual motion perception compared. *Perception & Psychophysics*, 32(1), 1–6. doi:10.3758/BF03204861
- Wang, J. J., Bi, H.-Y., Gao, L.-Q., & Wydell, T. N. (2010). The visual magnocellular pathway in Chinese-speaking children with developmental dyslexia. *Neuropsychologia*, 48(12), 3627–3633. doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2010.08.015
- Wandell, B. A., Brewer, A. A., & Dougherty, R. F. (2005). Visual field map clusters in human cortex. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B-Biological Sciences*, 360(1456), 693–707. doi:10.1098/rstb.2005.1628
- Weiskrantz, L. (1990). The Ferrier lecture 1989. Outlooks for blindsight: Explicit methodologies for implicit processes. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B-Biological Sciences*, 239(1296), 247–278. doi:10.1098/rspb.1990.0016
- Werner, A. (2007). Color constancy improves, when an object moves: High-level motion influences color perception. *Journal of Vision*, 7(14): 19. doi:10.1167/7.14.19
- Weymar, M., Löw, A., Öhman, A., & Hamm, A. O. (2011). The face is more than its parts—Brain dynamics of enhanced spatial attention to schematic threat. *Neuroimage*, *58*(3), 946–954. doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.06.061
- Whitney, D., Goltz, H. C., Thomas, C. G., Gati, J. S., Menon, R. S., & Goodale, M. A. (2003). Flexible retinotopy: motion-dependent position coding in the visual cortex. *Science*, 302(5646), 878–881. doi:10.1126/science.1087839
- Whitwell, R. L., Milner, A. D., & Goodale, M. A. (2014). The two visual systems hypothesis: new challenges and insights from visual form agnosic patient DF. *Frontiers in Neurology*, 5:255. doi:10.3389/fneur.2014.00255
- Wolfe, J. M. (1994). Guided search 2.0: A revised model of visual-search. *Psychonomic Bulletin & Review, 1*(2), 202–238. doi:10.3758/BF03200774
- Zeki, S. M. (1974). Functional organization of a visual area in the posterior bank of the superior temporal sulcus of the rhesus monkey. *The Journal of Physiology*, *236*(3), 549–573. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1974.sp010452
- Zeki, S., Watson, J. D. G., Lueck, C. J., Friston, K. J., Kennard, C., & Frackowiak, R. S. J. (1991). A direct demonstration of functional specialization in human visual-cortex. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 11(3), 641–649. WOS:A1991FB93900007

EESTIKEELNE KOKKUVÕTE

Nägemistaju automaatsete protsesside eksperimentaalne uurimine

Nägemissüsteemi peamine ülesanne on anda ümbritsevast keskkonnast terviklik pilt, mis toetaks selles keskkonnas hakkamasaamist. Nägemisväljas on tavaliselt korraga palju erinevaid objekte, millel kõigil on palju erinevaid omadusi. Seega peab nägemissüsteem pidevalt toimetama suures infotulvas. Evolutsiooni käigus on välja kujunenud võime ellujäämise seisukohast olulisemat visuaalset informatsiooni kiiresti märgata ja automaatselt, ilma suurema pingutuseta analüüsida. Seda seisukohta toetab teadmine, et aju eri osad on spetsialiseerunud eri omaduste (nt orientatsiooni, kuju, värvi või liikumise) töötlemisele (Livingstone ja Hubel, 1987, 1988). Selline spetsialiseerumine saab alguse juba silma võrkkestalt, kus on eri tüüpi sisendit vastu võtvad rakud, ning võrkkestalt edasi liigub informatsioon mitut juhteteed pidi nägemissüsteemi kõrgematesse osadesse. Näiteks on üks kahest suurest töötlusteest peamiselt liikumis- ja sügavusinformatsiooni jaoks, teine suurem töötlustee värvi ja kuju töötlemise jaoks (Kaplan, 2014). Automaatsete protsesside toimumist kinnitavad ka katsetulemused, mis on näidanud, et osa nägemisinfo töötlusest tehakse ära ilma, et vaatleja ise seda teadvustaks (Sanders jt, 1974). Näiteks tundub igati loogiline, et liikumisinformatsiooni töödeldakse automaatsemalt kui objekti kuju või värvi, sest liikumine võib anda infot võimaliku ohu (looduskeskkonnas metslooma, linnakeskkonnas liikluses läheneva auto) kohta. Kogu nägemisväljas olevat informatsiooni ei suuda inimene korraga tahtlikult töödelda – eelistatult töödeldakse neid objekte, millele inimene parasjagu pilgu ja tähelepanu suunab (Rensink, 2002). Samas näitavad katsetulemused, et isegi kui inimene vaatab mõnda üksikut objekti, töötleb tema aju samal ajal automaatselt ka seda informatsiooni, mis jääb sellest objektist väljapoole, nägemisvälja perifeersematesse osadesse.

Väitekiri keskendub nägemistaju selliste protsesside eksperimentaalsele uurimisele, mis on suuremal või vähemal määral automaatsed. Uurimistöös on kasutatud erinevaid eksperimentaalseid katseparadigmasid ja katsestiimuleid ning nii käitumuslikke kui ka ajukuvamismeetodeid. Esimesed kolm empiirilist uurimust käsitlevad liikumisinformatsiooni töötlust, mis on evolutsiooni käigus kujunenud üheks olulisemaks baasprotsessiks nägemistajus. Neljandas uurimuses on vaatluse all emotsionaalsete näoväljenduste töötlus. Väitekirja viimane osa tugineb ülevaateartiklile, mis käsitleb visuaalset lahknevusnegatiivsust psühhiaatriliste ja neuroloogiliste haiguste korral.

Esmalt huvitas meid, kuidas vaatleja avastab liikuva objekti suunamuutusi, kui samal ajal toimub liikumine ka seda objekti ümbritseval taustal (Uurimus I). Nägemistaju uurijad on pikka aega arvanud, et liikumist arvutatakse alati mõne välise objekti või tausta suhtes. Kõige lihtsam näide sellisest suhtelisest liikumisest on indutseeritud liikumise fenomeni (Duncker, 1929) puhul tekkiv liikumiskontrast, mille kohaselt seisev objekt näib liikuvat vastassuunas võrreldes

tema vahetus läheduses liikuva teise objektiga. Oma uurimuses näitasime katses osalejatele ekraani keskel liikuvat eesmärkstiimulit, mille lähemas või kaugemas ümbruses oli ka eesmärkstiimuliga samas või vastupidises suunas liikuv taust. Esimeses eksperimendis palusime osalejatel reageerida võimalikult kiiresti nupuvajutusega, kui nad märkavad eesmärkstiimuli liikumist, ning teises eksperimendis palusime osalejatel kümnepunktisel skaalal hinnata, kui kiiresti nende arvates eesmärkstiimul liigub. Vastupidi ootustele ei kinnitanud meie uurimistulemused suhtelise liikumise printsiibi paikapidavust. Taustal toimuv liikumine, isegi vastassuunaline, mis peaks esile kutsuma liikumiskontrasti, mõjus alati liikumise avastamisele pigem veidi segavalt. Seda näitasid nii pikemad reaktsiooniajad kui ka subjektiivsed kiirusele antud hinnangud. Uurimus I tulemused toetavad seega pigem seisukohta, et eesmärkobjekti liikumisinformatsiooni töötlus on automaatne protsess, mis tuvastab silma põhjas toimuvaid nihkeid, ja taustal toimuv seda eriti ei mõjuta.

Teises uurimuses huvitas meid, kuidas töödeldakse seda informatsiooni, mis on inimese nägemisväljas, ent millele inimene ise tahtlikult oma tähelepanu ei suuna. Tajupsühholoogia valdkonnas on palju näidatud, et inimene on võimeline töötlema teatud osa talle esitatud informatsioonist ilma, et ta sellest ise teadlik oleks. Risto Näätänen avastas 1978. aastal (Näätänen it, 1978) aju elektrilise aktiivsuse muutuse, mis tekib, kui kestva ühetaolise stiimulite jada (ehk standardite) hulgas esitatakse üksik hälbiv stiimul (ehk deviant). Seda erinevuse avastamise mehhanismi ajus nimetatakse lahknevusnegatiivsuseks (ingl Mismatch Negativity ehk MMN) ning on näidatud, et nägemismodaalsuses toimub selline erinevuse avastamine 150-400 millisekundi jooksul pärast muutuse nägemist ehk väga kiiresti. Lahknevusnegatiivsuse üks peamisi omadusi on, et see tekib edukalt olukordades, kus inimene töödeldavale informatsioonile ise otseselt tähelepanu ei pööra. Näiteks kui kuulmismodaalsuses uuritakse lahknevusnegatiivsuse tekkimist vastusena helistiimulitele, lastakse katses osalejatel põhiülesandena samal ajal lugeda raamatut või vaadata tummfilmi, mis tõmbab nende tähelepanu helidelt eemale. Seega näitab lahknevusnegatiivsus automaatset töötlust. Nägemismodaalsuses on tähelepanu kõrvalejuhtimine keerulisem, kuna kõige parema tulemuse saamiseks peaks ka põhiülesanne olema visuaalne. Üks võimalikke lahendusi on esitada põhiülesanne teatud ekraani osas (nt keskel) ning lahknevusnegatiivsust tekitav stiimulite jada, mida katses osalejatel palutakse ignoreerida, mõnes teises ekraani osas. Teises uurimuses (Uurimus II) näitasime katses osalejatele samasugust liikuvast eesmärkstiimulist ja taustast koosnevat ekraanipilti nagu esimeses uurimuses. Esimeses eksperimendis oli ka ülesanne sama – reageerida võimalikult kiiresti ekraani keskel oleva eesmärkstiimuli liikumise algusele, samal ajal taustal toimuvat liikumist ignoreerides. Taustal esitasime 85%-l juhtudest kestvat ühetaolist liikumist paremale poole, kuid 15%-l juhtudest liikus taust ootamatult vasakule poole, mis peaks lahknevusnegatiivsust esile kutsuma. Selleks et kontrollida tähelepanu mõju lahknevusnegatiivsuse tekkimisele, palusime teises eksperimendis pöörata tähelepanu nii eesmärkstiimulile kui ka taustale ja hinnata, kas need

liiguvad üksteise suhtes samas või vastupidises suunas. Lisaks reaktsiooniaegadele mõõtsime katses osalejate aju elektrilist aktiivsust elektroentsefalograafia (EEG) meetodiga. EEG tulemused näitasid, et nägemissüsteem töötleb väga edukalt ka seda liikumisinformatsiooni, millele vaatleja teadlikult tähelepanu ei pööra. Taustal toimuv suunamuutus avastati ehk lahknevusnegatiivsus tekkis mõlemas eksperimendis – nii juhul, kui inimene oli hõivatud tähelepanu nõudva põhiülesandega (eksperiment 1), kui ka juhul, kui inimene suunas tähelepanu nii eesmärkstiimulile kui ka taustale (eksperiment 2). Huvitav on see, et esimeses eksperimendis, kus katses osalejatel oli palutud taustal toimuvat ignoreerida, toimus erinevuse avastamine ajaliselt varem. Samas ei mõjutanud taustal toimuva töötlemine ekraani keskel esitatud eesmärkstiimuli samaaegset töötlemist, mida näitasid reaktsiooniajad. See tähendab, et samal ajal, kui inimene on mõne tähelepanu hõlmava tegevusega ametis, suudab tema aju ümberringi toimuvaid sündmusi automaatselt registreerida.

Nagu juba teises uurimuses nägime, on inimese nägemissüsteem väga hästi kohanenud hakkama saama olukorras, kus tavapäraselt on nägemisväljas palju erinevaid objekte, millel on erinevad omadused. Järgmiseks huvitas meid (Uurimus III), kuidas objekti ühe omaduse (meie katses värvimuutuse) töötlemist mõjutab see, kui samal ajal muutub sama objekti mõni teine omadus (meie katses liikumiskiirus). Nägemissüsteemi ehitust ja eri osade funktsioone on palju uuritud ning näidatud, et eri tunnuseid töödeldakse aju eri osades ja erineva kiirusega (Livingstone ja Hubel, 1987). Kuigi liikumisinformatsiooni töödeldakse kiiresti ja automaatselt, on paljud uurijad seisukohal, et hoopis värvitöötlusel on ajus eelis (Moutoussis ja Zeki, 1997). Esitasime katses osalejatele ekraanile objekti, mis kas liikus ekraani ühest servast teise ning selle liikumise jooksul muutis värvi (punasest roheliseks või vastupidi) või ilmus teatud ekraani osas ja muutis seejärel värvi. Ülesanne oli reageerida nupuvajutusega võimalikult kiiresti siis, kui märgatakse värvimuutust (ehk liikumiskiirusele ei pidanud mingit tähelepanu pöörama). Samal ajal mõõtsime ka osalejate aju elektrilist aktiivsust EEG meetodiga. Näitasime, et objekti liikumine parandas sama objekti värvimuutuse avastamist, mis väljendus lühemates reaktsiooniaegades. See tulemus, mis viitab, et nende kahe omaduse töötlemine ajus ei ole päris eraldiseisev protsess, kordas ka meie uurimisgrupi varem avaldatud katsetulemusi (Kreegipuu jt. 2006). EEG tulemused näitasid et kiiremini avastatud värvimuutuse korral (kui objekti liikumiskiirus oli suur) olid sündmuspotentsiaalide amplituudid madalamad, mis võib tähendada, et ülesande sooritamine oli nende tingimuste puhul kergem, mis väljendus väiksemas kumulatiivses ajuaktiivsuses. Samuti näitavad kolmanda uurimuse tulemused, et hoolimata ühele tunnusele keskendumisest ei pruugi inimene suuta ignoreerida teist tähelepanu tõmbavat tunnust (liikumine), mis viitab taas kord automaatsetele töötlusprotsessidele.

Esimesed kolm empiirilist uurimust käsitlesid liikumisinformatsiooni töötlust, mis on evolutsiooni käigus kujunenud oluline sisend. Lisaks liikumisele on aga veel teisigi tunnuseid, mis on ellujäämise ja keskkonnas hakkamasaamise seisu-

kohast olulised. Neljas empiiriline uurimus keskendus emotsionaalsete näoväljenduste töötlusele, kuna need kannavad sotsiaalselt vajalikke signaale, mistõttu on alust arvata, et nende töötlus on kujunenud suuresti automaatseks protsessiks. Varasemad uurimused on näidanud, et nägude töötlus toimub ajus äärmiselt kiiresti: juba esimese saja millisekundi jooksul toimub eristamine, kas tegemist on või ei ole näoga ja kas näol on positiivne või negatiivne ilme, ning järgmise saja millisekundi jooksul eristatakse näo identiteet (Palermo ja Rhodes, 2007). Sellisel varasel ajateljel toimuvate muutuste töötlust näitab väga edukalt juba Uurimuses II kasutatud lahknevusnegatiivsuse meetod, mida kasutasime ka Uurimuses IV. Paljud uurijad on näidanud, et eelistatult (kiiremini ja õigemini) avastatakse neid stiimuleid, mis tekitavad hirmu, sealjuures vihaseid nägusid rõõmsate seas (Lundqvist, Juth ja Öhman, 2004). Vihase näo eelistöötluse hüpoteesi kontrollimiseks võrdlesime oma uurimuses kolme näoväljendust: vihast, rõõmsat ja neutraalset. Näostiimulid olid skemaatilised ehk joontest koosnevad, mis peaks vähendama võimalikke kõrvalmõjusid, mis võivad tekkida nägude vanuse ja soo või tajuliste artefaktide tõttu (Öhman jt, 2001). Neljandas uurimuses oli eraldi metodoloogiline eesmärk ka kahe lahknevusnegatiivsuse katseparadigma võrdlemine, mida polnud varem nägemistaju valdkonnas tehtud. Ühes neist (ingl oddball) esitasime kestva ühetaolise sisendite (ehk standardite) jada hulgas ühe hälbiva ehk deviantstiimuli (nt vihase skemaatilise näo neutraalsete seas). Teises katseparadigmas (optimaalne katseparadigma) esitasime standardstiimulite seas mitu deviantstiimulit, mis tähendab, et lühema aja jooksul saab rohkemate stiimulite töötluse kohta infot koguda. Näitasime, et emotsiooni väljendavaid nägusid, nii vihaseid kui ka rõõmsaid, avastati kiiremini ja kergemini kui neutraalse ilmega nägusid ning et vihane nägu tõmbas rohkem subjektiivset tähelepanu kui rõõmus. Mõlemas võrreldud katseparadigmas tekkis näoväljenduste muutuste avastamisel ajus lahknevusnegatiivsus, mis lubab järeldada, et edaspidi võib nägemistaju valdkonnas optimaalset katseparadigmat julgemalt kasutada.

Väitekirja viimane osa keskendus visuaalsele lahknevusnegatiivsusele (vMMN). Veel paarkümmend aastat tagasi polnud kindel, kas selline automaatne erinevuste avastamine, mida oli kuulmismodaalsuses väga palju uuritud, toimub ka nägemismodaalsuses. Praeguseks on selge (nagu kajastatud ka mitmes ülevaateartiklis, nt Pazo-Alvarez jt, 2003; Czigler, 2007; Stefanics jt, 2014), et lahknevusnegatiivsus ei ole modaalsusespetsiifiline nähtus, vaid aju üldisem võime, mida Risto Näätänen ja tema kolleegid on nimetanud isegi primitiivseks sensoorseks intelligentsuseks (Näätänen jt, 2001, 2010). Uurijad on jõudnud järeldusele, et MMN-i (sh vMMN-i) tekkimise aluseks on ajus toimuv ennustav kodeerimine (Friston, 2005). See tähendab, et ajus luuakse ümbritseva keskkonna ja toimuvate sündmuste kohta mudel ning iga järgnevat sisendit võrreldakse selle olemasoleva mudeliga. Kui sisendi ja mudeli poolt ennustatu vahel on erinevus, tekibki MMN/vMMN. Visuaalse MMN-i uurimisse andsid empiirilise panuse nii käesoleva väitekirja Uurimus II kui ka Uurimus IV, mis mõlemad pakuvad välja tõendusi vMMN-i tekkimise kohta eri tingimustel ja katse-

paradigmades ning vajalikke metodoloogilisi täiendusi. Kuulmismodaalsuses on lahknevusnegatiivsust uuritud väga paljudel erinevatel kliinilistel valimitel ning järeldatud, et lisaks sensoorse eristamise defitsiidile, tähelepanu kontrolli langusele või tajuprotsesside muutumisele seostub MMN-i häirumine ka kognitiivse langusega laiemalt (Näätänen jt, 2011, 2012). Seega tundub MMN-i meetod olevat kasulik abivahend kliiniliste valimite uurimiseks, näiteks seisundi ja ravi efektiivsuse hindamiseks. Uurimus V on esimene kogu siiani ilmunud temaatilist teadustööd hõlmav ülevaateartikkel ja metaanalüüs visuaalsest lahknevusnegatiivsusest psühhiaatriliste ja neuroloogiliste haiguste korral, mis panustab oluliselt visuaalse lahknevusnegatiivsuse uurimise ja kasutamise arengusse. Lisaks psühhiaatrilistele ja neuroloogilistele haigustele (skisofreenia, meeleoluhäired (nt depressioon), paanikahäire, neurodegeneratiivsed haigused (nt Alzheimeri tõbi) ja psühholoogilise arengu häired (nt autism)) on Uurimuses V käsitletud teadustöödes uuritud lahknevusnegatiivsuse muutusi ka kõrgvererõhutõve, kurtuse, mõnuainete (alkohol, nikotiin ja metamfetamiin) tarvitamise korral ning eri vanuses inimestel. Kokku käsitles Uurimus V 33 tolleks ajaks ilmunud teadustööd. Väga üldistatult võib öelda, et kõikide vaadeldud haiguste, ainete tarvitamise ja ealiste iseärasuste korral toimus aju automaatses erinevuse avastamise võimes muutus. See muutus võis olla negatiivne ja väljenduda vMMN-i amplituudi vähenemises, nagu näiteks skisofreenia või vananemise korral, kuid teatud juhtudel oli muutus ka vastupidises suunas, näiteks nikotiin suurendas vMMN-i amplituudi. Teadusartiklite metaanalüüs näitas, et uurimuste statistiline mediaanvõimsus oli 0.77, mis on oluliselt kõrgem, kui neuroteaduse valdkonnas on muidu leitud. Uurimuse V põhjal võib öelda, et ka visuaalses modaalsuses on lahknevusnegatiivsusel suur potentsiaal kliiniliste valimite uurimisel, mille üheks eelduseks on katseparadigmade ja kasutatava stiimulmaterjali suurem ühtlustamine.



CURRICULUM VITAE

Name:Nele PõldverDate of Birth:21.10.1982Citizenship:Estonian

University address: Institute of Psychology, University of Tartu,

Näituse 2, Tartu 50409, Estonia

E-mail: nele.poldver@ut.ee

Education

2008-2018	University of Tartu, Psychology, doctoral student
2005-2007	University of Tartu, Psychology, Master's degree (MSc)
2001-2005	University of Tartu, Psychology, Bachelor's degree (BSc)

Employment

2017	University of Tartu, Institute of Psychology, project manager
2014-2016	University of Tartu, Institute of Psychology, research fellow
	(' 1 1 1)

(experimental psychology)

2007–2013 University of Tartu, Institute of Psychology, laboratory

assistant

2005–2007 University of Tartu, Department of Psychology, specialist in

academic affairs

Fields of research

Experimental psychology, cognitive and affective neuroscience: visual perception (incl. motion perception), auditory perception (incl. language processing), mismatch negativity, emotion processing

Membership in professional organizations

European Society for Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience, Union of Estonian Psychologists, Doctoral School of Behavioural, Social and Health Sciences, Estonian Psychology Students' Association

Publications

Strömmer, J. M., **Põldver, N.**, Waselius, T., Kirjavainen, V., Järveläinen, S., Björksten, S., Tarkka, I. M., & Astikainen, P. (2017). Automatic auditory and somatosensory brain responses in relation to cognitive abilities and physical fitness in older adults. *Scientific Reports*, 7: 13699. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-14139-9

Westerhausen, R., **Põldver, N.**, Naar, R., Radziun, D., Kaarep, M. S., Kreegipuu, K., Hugdahl, K., Lippus, P., & Kompus, K. (2017). Effect of voicing on perceptual auditory laterality in Estonian and Norwegian native speakers. *Applied Psycholinguistics*, 1–15. doi:10.1017/S0142716417000170

- Kremláček, J., Kreegipuu, K., Tales, A., Astikainen, P., **Põldver, N.**, Näätänen, R., & Stephanics, G. (2016). Visual Mismatch Negativity (vMMN): A review and meta-analysis of studies in psychiatric and neurological disorders. *Cortex, 80, 76–112.* doi:10.1016/j.cortex.2016.03.017
- Kompus, K., Westerhausen, R., Craven, A.R., Kreegipuu, K., **Põldver, N.**, Passow, S., Specht, K., Hugdahl, K., & Näätänen, R. (2015). Resting-state glutamatergic neurotransmission is related to the peak latency of auditory mismatch negativity (MMN) for duration deviants: a ¹H-MRS-EEG study. *Psychophysiology*. *52*, 1131–1139. doi:10.1111/psyp.12445
- Korjus, K., Uusberg, A., Uusberg, H., Kuldkepp, N., Kreegipuu, K., Allik, J., Vicente, R., & Aru, J. (2015). Personality cannot be predicted from the power of resting state EEG. Frontiers in Human Neuroscience, 9:63. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2015.00063
- Murd, C., Kreegipuu, K., **Kuldkepp, N.**, Raidvee, A., Tamm, M., & Allik, J. (2014). Visual evoked potentials to change in coloration of a moving bar. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 8:19. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2014.00019
- Kreegipuu, K., Kuldkepp, N., Sibolt, O., Toom, M., Allik, J., & Näätänen, R. (2013). vMMN for schematic faces: automatic detection of change in emotional expression. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7:714. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2013.00714
- **Kuldkepp, N.**, Kreegipuu, K., Raidvee, A., Näätänen, R., & Allik, J. (2013). Unattended and attended visual change detection of motion as indexed by event-related potentials and its behavioral correlates. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 7:476. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2013.00476
- **Kuldkepp, N.**, Kreegipuu, K., Raidvee, A., & Allik, J. (2011). Reaction time to motion onset and magnitude estimation of velocity in the presence of background motion. *Vision Research*, *51*(11), 1254–1261. doi:10.1016/j.visres.2011.03.018

ELULOOKIRJELDUS

Nimi: Nele Põldver Sünniaeg: 21.10.1982 Kodakondsus: Eesti

Aadress: Psühholoogia instituut, Tartu Ülikool,

Näituse 2, Tartu 50409, Estonia

E-post: nele.poldver@ut.ee

Hariduskäik

2008 - 2018	Tartu Ülikool, psühholoogia eriala, doktorantuur
2005 - 2007	Tartu Ülikool, psühholoogia eriala, magistrikraad (MSc)
2001 - 2005	Tartu Ülikool, psühholoogia eriala, bakalaureusekraad (BSc)

Teenistuskäik

2017 –	Tartu Ülikool, psühholoogia instituut, projektijuht
2014 - 2016	Tartu Ülikool, psühholoogia instituut,
	eksperimentaalpsühholoogia teadur
2007 - 2013	Tartu Ülikool, psühholoogia instituut (end. osakond),
	eksperimentaalpsühholoogia laborant
2005 - 2007	Tartu Ülikool, psühholoogia osakond, õppekorralduse
	spetsialist

Uurimistöö põhisuunad

Eksperimentaalpsühholoogia, kognitiivne ja afektiivne neuroteadus: nägemistaju (sh liikumistaju), kuulmistaju (sh keeletöötlus), lahknevusnegatiivsus, emotsioonide töötlus.

Kuulumine erialaorganisatsioonidesse

Euroopa Kognitiivse ja Afektiivse Neuroteaduse Selts, Eesti Psühholoogide Liit, Eesti Käitumis-, Sotsiaal- ja Terviseteaduste Doktorikool, Eesti Psühholoogiaüliõpilaste Ühendus

DISSERTATIONES PSYCHOLOGICAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS

- 1. **Jüri Kruusvall.** Environmental and social influence on human activity. Tartu, 1994, 135 p.
- 2. **Dagmar Kutsar.** Transformation in Estonia as reflected in families: Insight into social stress and poverty. Tartu, 1995, 171 p.
- 3. **Aleksander Pulver.** Measurement of elementary movement vectors in human visual system. Tartu, 1995, 123 p.
- 4. **Ritva Fagerström.** The correlations between psychological factors and vision in aged cataract operation patients. Tartu, 1996, 145 p.
- 5. **Eve Kikas.** Conceptual development in school-aged children: The impact of teaching. Tartu, 1997, 112 p.
- 6. **Anu Realo.** Individualism and collectivism: An exploration of individual and cultural differences. Tartu, 1999, 164 p.
- 7. **Aaro Toomela.** Cultural-historical psychology: three levels of analysis. Tartu, 2000, 171 p.
- 8. **Anneli Kolk.** Cognitive development of children with non-progressive unilateral brain lesion. Tartu 2001, 95 p.
- 9. **Aune Valk.** Two facets of ethnic identity: pride and differentiation. Tartu, 2001, 153 p.
- 10. **Anu Aluoja.** Depression in the population: assessment, prevalence and relationships with socio-demographic factors and cognitive aspect of social adjustment. Tartu 2002, 73 p.
- 11. **Talvi Kallasmaa.** Personality traits and ways of coping: their characteristics and interrelations. Tartu 2002. 119 p.
- 12. **Luule Mizera.** Socialization in Estonian families: attitudes and behavior in comparative perspective. Tartu 2003, 117 p.
- 13. **Kairi Kreegipuu.** Availability and accessibility of information in perception of moving stimuli. Tartu 2004, 97 p.
- 14. **Riina Häidkind.** Monoaminergic mechanisms in mood-associated behaviours and neurochemistry in rats. Tartu 2004, 123 p.
- 15. **Evelyn Kiive.** Studies on peripheral markers of central serotonergic activity and behaviour. Tartu, 2005, 113 p.
- 16. **Helle Pullmann.** The development of intelligence and personality traits among Estonian schoolchildren. Tartu, 2005, 112 p.
- 17. **Kenn Konstabel.** The structure and validity of self- and peer-reported personality traits. Tartu, 2006, 103 p.
- 18. **Toivo Aavik.** Lexical analysis of Estonian personal values vocabulary and relation to socially desirable responding and parenting practices. Tartu, 2006, 113 p.
- 19. **Margus Tõnissaar.** Stress and sociability: individual differences and their neurochemical substrate. Tartu, 2006, 161 p.

- 20. **Kaia Laidra.** Adolescent personality: Development, interrater agreement, and relation to academic achievement. Tartu, 2007, 117 p.
- 21. **Iiris Luiga.** Interaction of object perception and visual attentional selection processes. Tartu, 2007, 116 p.
- 22. **Marika Paaver.** Types of impulsivity, their behavioural expression, and association with the markers of vulnerability of serotonin system. Tartu, 2007, 140 p.
- 23. **Tanel Mällo.** Exploratory behaviour and 50-kHz ultrasonic vocalizations in rats: behavioural and neurochemical profiles of persistent inter-individual differences. Tartu, 2008, 216 p.
- 24. **Aet Alttoa.** Neurochemical regulation of rat exploratory behaviour: focus on dopaminergic and noradrenergic neurotransmission. Tartu, 2008, 166 p.
- 25. **René Mõttus.** Universal and specific features of personality traits in their various representations. Tartu, 2009, 170 p.
- 26. **Kirsti Akkermann.** Serotonin-related biomarkers and symptoms of eating disorders. Tartu, 2010, 120 p.
- 27. **Iris Podar.** Eating disorders, personality, and cultural differences. Tartu, 2010, 130 p.
- 28. **Denis Matrov.** Cerebral oxidative metabolism and effects of chronic variable stress in animal models of human affective styles. Tartu, 2010. 208 p.
- 29. **Kadri Kõiv**. Studies on monoaminergic regulation of inter-individual differences in exploratory behaviour and the activating and rewarding effects of psychostimulants in rats. Tartu, 2010, 132 p.
- 30. **Triin Hannust.** Children's knowledge about the Earth and gravity and its change in the course of development and learning. Tartu, 2011, 108 p.
- 31. **Kersti Luuk.** Antecedents and concomitants of adult psychological distress. Tartu, 2011, 132 p.
- 32. **Margus Kanarik**. Inter-individual differences in vulnerability to depression: regional brain energy metabolism, serotonergic function and behaviour in animal models. Tartu, 2011, 239 p.
- 33. **Aire Raidvee.** Pooling of elementary motion, colour, and orientation signals into global perception. Tartu, 2012, 105 p.
- 34. **Liisi Kööts-Ausmees.** Emotional experience: relations to personality, subjective well-being, recollection, and external influences. Tartu, 2012, 137 p.
- 35. **Pirko Tõugu.** "Where did we go last weekend?" Socialization of children through past-event reminiscing in various cultural contexts. Tartu, 2012, 132 p.
- 36. **Triin Kurrikoff.** Interpersonal relationships and behaviour: moderation by functional gene variants. Tartu, 2012, 126 p.
- 37. **Karin Täht**. The cross-cultural view on students' motivation to learn. Tartu, 2012, 137 p.
- 38. **Henrik Dobewall.** Human values and subjective well-being: An exploration of individual and cultural differences, change across life span, and self-other agreement. Tartu, 2013, 157 p.

- 39. **Carolina Murd.** Mechanisms of processing visual motion information: Psychophysical, bioelectrical and transcranial magnetic stimulation investigations. Tartu, 2014, 120 p.
- 40. **Andero Uusberg.** Electroencephalographic insights into affective attention. Tartu, 2014, 122 p.
- 41. **Kariina Laas.** Neuropeptide S and mental health: A functional receptor gene variant and environment shaping traits and contributing to psychiatric disorders. Tartu, 2014, 144 p.
- 42. **Maria Tamm**. Psychological and physiological implications of time perception. Tartu, 2014, 154 p.
- 43. **Inga Karton**. Deceptive communication: the effects of transcranial magnetic stimulation and the signatures of electroencephalography. Tartu, 2014, 94 p.
- 44. **Kelli Lehto.** Depression- and anxiety-related gene variants: effects on personality traits and health-related behaviour. Tartu, 2015, 104 p.
- 45. **Anni Tamm.** Conflicts and their management in early childhood and adolescence. Tartu, 2015, 161 p.
- 46. **Renate Rutiku.** Refining the methodology for investigating the neural correlates of consciousness. Tartu, 2015, 166 p.
- 47. **Uku Vainik.** Towards a comprehensive framework for the psychological mechanisms of obesity and overeating. Tartu, 2015, 152 p.
- 48. **Mari-Liis Kaldoja.** Mild traumatic brain injury in childhood: pre-injury social-emotional behavior, social-emotional and cognitive outcome and implications for attention rehabilitation. Tartu, 2015, 135 p.
- 49. **Astra Schults.** First words of Estonian children: early communicative development. Tartu, 2016, 109 p.
- 50. **Mariliis Vaht.** Genes and alcohol use: effects of common genetic polymorphisms in general population. Tartu, 2016, 120 p.
- 51. **Aire Mill.** Exploring the role of personality traits and age in the experience and recognition of emotions. Tartu, 2017, 148 p.